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Personal Message from His Excellency Dr Bakili Muluzi State President of the 
Republic of Malawi
 
My Dear Fellow Malawians, 

Five years ago you gave a mandate to the United Democratic Front to govern this 
country and safeguard the hard-won democracy and freedoms that had been denied 
to you for a very long time.

On behalf of the UDF Government I thank you all for the trust and support you 
have given us these past five years. 

The challenges accompanying his mandate were enormous.

Malawians had struggled for democracy, but that democracy was a means to an end 
rather than an end in itself.

The UDF set about its noble task on the conviction that democratic governance 
was a tool with which to achieve the economic, social, and cultural aspiration 
which, because of the oppressive rule of the MCP regime, had eluded this country
for 31 long years.
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Determined to respond to the high and legitimate expectations of the people, and
in line with our 1994 campaign pledges, we decided to make poverty alleviation 
priority number one in all our development policies.

We defined poverty alleviation as the equitable provision of the basic 
necessities of everyday life, such as water, food, health services, education 
and infrastructure.
 
We also understood poverty alleviation to include the raising of national 
productivity through sustainable, broad-based economic development.

We sought to transform the nation's economic structures to ensure that they 
meaningfully contribute towards the raising of living standards and enhance the 
participation of the majority in development activities.
 
Time and again I have stated the truism that democracy in itself does not fill 
the stomach.

To overcome the problem of food shortages often brought about in Malawi by 
insufficient or excessive rains, my Government took various initiatives detailed
in this manifesto, including the highly successful Starter Pack Scheme, a 
long-overdue programme to promote irrigation, and the encouragement of farmers 
to grow drought resistant crops such as cassava, potatoes, and millet to 
supplement maize. 

My Fellow Malawians, it is not enough that wealth should be created in a 
country: it should also be shared fairly.

It is a form of abominable greed for anyone to make himself a millionaire by 
obstructing other people from participating in business or farming, as was the 
case with the MCP regime, with this view in mind my Government has liberalised 
the growing of tobacco, Malawi's most profitable cash crop.

Recently 20,000 smallholder burly tobacco growers took their produce to the 
market and returned with pockets bulging with bank notes.

This is economic democracy, a sharing in the wealth of the country.

The tobacco income that was monopolised by a few in the past is now shared by 
many.

The UDF government recognised the need for both economic growth and bask needs 
programmes.

We defined basic needs programmes as those that aim at reversing worsening 
social indicators, such as schools and health centres, which also have long term
benefit.

In 1995, in collaboration with the World-Bank we set up he now famous Malawi 
Social Action Fund (MASF) as the delivery vehicle for reaching out to the masses
and promoting the spirit of self-help.

Through MASAF the people were empowered, and they built schools, health centres,
roads, bridges and boreholes, and implemented afforestation projects to save the
environment.

A total of US$56 million was used to finance these projects, which were 
identified by the people themselves and to which communities also contributed 
through their own self-help efforts.

It had been previously planned that MASAF One would run for five years, but so 
high was the demand for MASAF support, and so popular the programme, that the 
resources were utilised within two years of implementation.

The World Bank demonstrated its confidence in the new Malawi by providing 
further funding for MASAF Two, at a total cost of US$68 million, which as well 
as continuing with the activities of MASAF One, also includes a component for 
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the urban poor. 

MASAF has been a remarkable achievement, not only for the facilities it has 
provided, but also for the training in new skills that it has offered to the 
people.

Ordinary people have been trained in project implementation, management, basic 
book-keeping, and road construction, among many other skills.

MASAF has been so successful and such a true example of bottom-to-top democracy,
that neighbouring countries have sent delegations to study how it works.

Two new ideas born in Malawi, namely MASAF and Starter Pack, are well on their 
way to being emulated by other countries.

This is a source of pride for Malawians.

Under economic growth programmes we included those initiatives aimed at 
stimulating economic growth at both household and national levels, such as 
increased credit, mobilisation of rural savings and small-scale business.

To achieve these objectives we undertook a number of credit operations through 
institutions such as Small Enterprise Development Organisation of Malawi 
(SEDOM), National Association of Business Women (NABW), Development of Malawian 
Traders Trust (DEMATT), Womens World Banking (WWB), Malawi Rural finance Company
(MRFC), Investment and Development Bank of Malawi (INDEBANK) and the National 
Economic Council (NEC) through its Social Dimensions of Adjustment Project 
initiatives.

We set up a Small and Medium Enterprise Fund (SMEF) in 1995 to give credit to 
the poor so as to economically empower them.

We also set up the Malawi Mudzi Financial Services Project to assist farmers and
small-scale businessmen and women.
 
We launched the Youth Credit Scheme in order to assist eligible youth to 
establish small-scale businesses.

We initiated and implemented agricultural and economic reform programmes aimed 
at increasing productivity and promoting wider participation in the economy.
 
We introduced free primary education so that even the most needy child could go 
to school.

We removed constraints to business and created an environment conducive to 
domestic as well as foreign investment.

All our programmes have been received with great enthusiasm by all the people 
and our efforts have paid off.

Our programmes have not saved all our problems caused by three decades of MCP 
mismanagement, but we have laid the foundation for a vibrant culture of 
self-reliance.

After 31 years of dictatorial rule, the people of Malawi have these past years 
seen a different kind of government that cares for the people and responds to 
their needs and aspirations.

Furthermore, the people of Malawi entrusted the UDF with the mandate of 
safeguarding our hard-won freedoms and democratic values.

Not only have these values been guarded most jealously, they have been 
consolidated and been allowed to fully blossom under UDF rule.

I am proud to say that during the five years of UDF rule not a single person has
been detained, imprisoned, become "meat for crocodiles", or forced into exile, 
for merely criticising the Government.
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Compare this to the MCP regime when the mere suspicion of harbouring a dissident
thought, and even drinking tea on Martyrs' Day, was enough to land one in 
detention.
 No one has been punished or threatened for openly cherishing an ambition for 
high office.

Compare this to the MCP regime when senior cabinet ministers were brutally 
murdered at Mwanza for merely questioning the policies of the dictatorial 
regime.
 
Democracy and freedom have been safe and sound under UDF rule, which is only 
natural because the UDF, being one of the parties that fought for democracy, is 
better qualified to safeguard it than the MCP which fought tooth and pail 
against democracy.

Today the people 

"Which party will guarantee your food security?"
 

GUARANTEEING FOOD SECURITY 

Our aim: 
To guarantee food security for all Malawians in a sustainable, integrated and 
holistic manner. 

The problem:
Declining agricultural productivity worsened by declining soil fertility, 
over-dependence on rain-fed agriculture and a rapid increase in population 
growth in the past has resulted in food insecurity. 

Our commitment: 
UCF will create an enabling environment for the private sector to play the lead 
role in agricultural production, marketing, processing, input distribution, and 
credit, by identifying and addressing constraints to the growth of the private 
sector in these areas, we will advocate the agricu5ural sector's priorities 
within the macro-economic policy formulation process and monitor the impact of 
such policies to ensure provision of food security remain a central goal of the 
next UDF government.

Our inheritance: 
From MCP's 31 year rule we inherited a collapsed smallholder agricultural credit
system; very poor maize harvest in 1994 amounting to 840,000 metric tonnes which
represented 36% of maize national requirement (2,310,942 metric tonnes); very 
limited diversification of smallholder agricultural production, and the 
exclusion of smallholders from growing - the most lucrative cash crop, burly 
tobacco; an under-developed marketing channels for agricultural inputs and 
outputs; an excessive emphasis on the use of the hoe for agricultural 
activities; and a very under-developed irrigation programme.

Our achievements: 
Our achievements in the agricultural sector are impressive. 

The first UPF government: 
- introduced the now famous and highly successful Starter Pack scheme which 
distributed packages of hybrid maize seed, legume seed and fertiliser to 2,86 
million smallholders

This initiative has along with others played a major role in achieving this 
year's expected maize production of 2,35 million tonnes, and contributed to 
increasing food security at a national and household level. 

- introduced the Agricultural Productivity Investment Programme (APIP) aimed at 
making fertiliser and maize seeds more affordable for small holder farmers.

The programme has benefited over 400,000 farmers since its inception on the 
1997/98 season. 
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- established a sustainable rural financial credit system through the Malawi 
Rural Finance Company (MRFC).

- established a Maize Productivity Task Force for the smallholder sector.

This, along with other initiatives, has seen maize production increase by over 
75% since 1994.
 
- liberalised smallholder burly tobacco production and marketing, thus enabling 
200,000 smallholder farmers to benefit through increased cash incomes.

- established a credit guarantee scheme to improve the uptake of inputs for 
tobacco producers.
 
- liberalised agricultural markets and diversified smallholder agricultural 
production into more drought-tolerant food staples including cassava, sweet 
potatoes, millet, sorghum and legumes, which have contributed significantly to 
food security. 

- liberalised fertiliser and seed markets to promote private sector 
participation in importation and distribution, thereby promoting competition, 
used the National Fertiliser Buffer Stock, which used to be idle for years, to 
promote the development of the fertiliser private sector, to the benefit of 
large, medium and smallholder farmers throughout the country. 

- increased irrigation development through the promotion of treadle pumps, 
motorised pumps, sprinkler and gravity fed schemes, and river diversion 
irrigation technologies.

The irrigation budget has been increased thousand-fold from MK1,000,000 prior to
1994 to over one billion Malawi Kwacha.

Thus far over 12,000 people have benefited from irrigation development.

One major scheme under development is the Bwanje Valley Smallholder irrigation 
Development Project in Salima, which cover 800 hectres and will benefit many 
people. 

Our pledges: 
Much has been achieved, but there are still many challenges ahead.

UDF still finds Malawi's nutritional indicators unacceptable.

It is unacceptable, for instance, that 30% of under 5 are under-weight, and 70% 
of children under 5 are anaemic.

Child malnutrition contributes to stunted mental and physical growth and reduced
resistance to infections.

Under-nutrition contributes significantly to the high child mortality rate of 
234 per 1000 live births.

For children who survive, the impact of malnutrition in physical and mental 
development may be irreversible. 

Recent evidence shows that 85% of Malawi's population which is based in rural 
arms, 55% suffer chronic food insecurity, 31% are marginally food secure with 
only 
14% being definitely food secure.

There are still too many hungry people in our country.

In our view governments that cannot feed their children would be failing in 
their most fundamental duty.

It would be gross dereliction of duty of the next UDF government if we fail to 
make guaranteeing food security our topmost priority.
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The next UDF government will: 

- continue the Starter Packs Scheme. 

- increase the amount of loans from Malawi Rural Finance Company.
 
- progressively increase the number of beneficiaries under APIP

- establish community gardens to produce maize, Soya beans and vegetable for 
communal feeding of vulnerable children under-5 with likuni phala and 
vegetables.
 
- re-establish a viable credit scheme for tobacco producers. 

- provide essential infrastructure to high potential agricultural regions. 

- promote diversification into non-traditional high value crops for both the 
export and domestic markets. 

- promote the use of low cost soil fertility improving technologies such as 
manure, votive grass, legumes and agro-forestry species.

- boost the livestock industry by encouraging research in local livestock feeds,
and encourage participation of the private sector in the industry ay creating a 
favourable tax policy environment.

- promote the establishment of hatcheries, livestock feed mills and livestock 
breeding farms to promote livestock production, by promote sustainable 
investment and development of small scale immigration by local communities in 
which 65000 hectares will be under irrigation for the next four years, 
benefiting about 650 farm families.
 
- rehabilitate and construct earth dams to increase agricultural productivity 
through irrigation

- prioritise the agriculture budget to promote quality in agricultural field 
services through effective decentralisation of decision-making authority.

- empower smallholder farmers through the development of agricultural 
co-operatives farmers' clubs associations.

- establish tractor and farm mechanisation centres for hire by large, medium, 
and smallholder farmers nation-wide. 

- promote agro-processing industries to be owned by individuals or farmers 
organisations to add value to Malawi's agricultural production and reduce post 
harvest losses incurred in agricultural production.
 
- provide adequate extension, research, and other technical support services. 

- continue to support the various initiatives aimed at increasing agricultural 
productivity by various non-governmental organisations such as, Initiative for 
the Development and Equity in African Agriculture (IDEAA).
 
Which part will deliver universal health care? 

DELIVERING UNIVERSAL HEALTH CARE

Our aim:
To improve access and provide quality health services for all Malawians and 
intensify the fight against the HIV / AIDS pandemic.

The problem:
Under MCP the health delivery system was inadequate and under-funded throughout 
the country leading to general poor health of Malawians, and HIV / AIDS crisis 
that is seriously affecting economic endeavour.

Our commitment:
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UDF will invest more in the health sector.

We will implement policies to increase access to and provide quality health care
for the majority of the rural poor.

This will increase life expectancy and applicably improve the health and 
well-being of the nation thus fostering economic productivity.

Our inheritance:

Under MCP's 31 year rule the health service was grossly under-funded with 
inadequate health service infrastructure and human resources.

Furthermore they failed to promote greater public awareness of major health 
problems such as spread of HIV / AIDS and of rapid rise in population.

Our achievements:
The UDF government designed and implemented policies to reduce population growth
rate; total fertility rate, infant childhood and maternal mortality rates.

The general burden of all diseases which remained unacceptable high and 
neglected under MCP were vigorously tackled.

The first UDF government:
- increased spending on the health sector, recurrent budget allocation from 6% 
in 1993/1994 to 9% in 1998-1999.

- expand health facilities network with more than 40 health centres built or 
enlarged.

- built or in advanced stages of design of 8 hospitals (Mzuzu Cnetral, Thyolo, 
Chiradzulu, Chitipa, Balaka, Nkhotakota, Chikwawa & Nkhata Bay).

- Introduced a Population Policy with specific strategies for all sectors, both 
public strategies for all sectors, both public and private.

Total fertility rate has been reduced from 7.2 to 6.7 per woman and modern 
contraceptive prevalence rate has doubled from 7% to 14% and is rising and 
currently estimated to be at 22%.

- strengthen or accelerated programmes for combating communicable diseases such 
as malaria, tubercolosis (TB) and biharzia.

- improved and increased community based Primary Health Care initiatives through
the Social Action Fund, Bakili Muluzi Health Initiative, and other poverty 
focused government programmes.

- promoted the Reproductive Health initiative embracing programmes for Family 
Planning, Safe Motherhood, and STD / HIV / AIDS and adolescent health.

- increased access to more communities through Primary Health Care (PHC) 
programmes for management of common diseases.
 
- developed and adopted a national strategy for combating HIV / AIDS for the 
period 1999 to 2004.
 
Our pledges: 
In spite of these achievements, the health status of Malawians remain below 
acceptable levels.

The HIV / AIDS pandemic continues to affect a lot of people.
 Behavioural change as a strategy for arresting HIV transmission has yet to 
achieve its potential and hospital resources are continually being 
overstretched.
 Childhood and maternal morbidity and mortality remain too high.

Health human resource is scarce and access to safe water and sanitation remains 
a priority.
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 Access to most basic drugs remains grossly inadequate and health infrastructure
needs urgent rehabilitation at district hospital level, consequently, delivering
universal health care is our second most top priority.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- make drugs for chest infections, malaria, diarrhoea and intestinal worms 
available free of charge at community level through the Bakili Muluzi Health 
Initiative.

- strengthen the fight against HIV / AIDS through education and counselling to 
promote behavioural change.

We will fight the spread of sexually transmitted diseases, promote safe blood 
transfusion in all our facilities, support People Living with AIDS (PLWA) groups
and continue funding all HIV / AIDS control initiatives.
 
- continue to implement and monitor comprehensively population control 
strategies.

- implement safe motherhood programmes in all districts.

These programmes will involve improved equipment availability, improved 
transport facilities, improved communication systems, thereby improving referral
system.
  
- employ all retired health workers to offer health services in their areas of 
locality, and continue to expand intakes of all cadres of health workers at all 
training schools.  

- improve hospital infrastructure substantially - upgrade rural hospitals to 
full hospitals, replace dilapidated district hospitals, build new health centres
in under-served areas.
  
- collaborate with Christian Health Association of Malawi (CHAM) and other 
partners to complement provision of health services especially at community 
level.
  
- establish 46,000 community-run Revolving Drug Funds at clinics throughout the 
country, of which 40% will be operational by December 2000.  

"Which party will promote quality education"

ADVANCING QUALITY EDUCATION 

Our aim: 
To advance the development of an education system that responds to the nation's 
social and economic needs and equip young Malawians for a life in a modern world
with respect, sound moral values and 'culture of responsibility. 

The problem:

Our education system has been grossly under funded and undermined by the 31 year
old MCP government.

Consequently, with 40% literacy, Malawi has one of the highest illiteracy rates 
in Africa.

Our commitment: 

UDF will increase budgetary allocation for free primary education with the 
objective of substantially raising the literacy rate in the next five years as 
well as improving quality and increasing access to secondary and tertiary 
education.

Our inheritance: 
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Under MCP's 31 year of rule access to education remained a privilege for the 
wealthy minority as a fee-paying system with compulsory wearing of uniform made 
it unaffordable for the poor majority.

Children had to walk a prohibitive distance of 10 -l5 kilometres on average to 
attend school.

The number of primary schools in the country were under 3000, most of which were
in a dilapidated condition.
Consequently, enrolment for primary education was very low. 

The MCP's investment in secondary education was also minimal especially in 
school construction.

They implemented a divisive policy of absorbing only 3% of primary school 
leavers to secondary school.

There were no institutional provisions for the teachers to deal with their 
specific problems, conditions of service, training needs and corresponding 
deficient performance. 

The university sector was dominated by a highly politicised University Council 
leading to curtailment of academic freedom.

There was only one university with five constituent centrally controlled 
colleges.

The academic programmes were restricted to under-graduate courses with no 
regular post-graduate programmes.

There were frequent detentions of both students and academic staff resisting in 
an exodus of academic staff to other countries.
 
Access to university education was very limited with less than 5% of those who 
finished secondary education could gain a place in university.

The participation of females in university education particularly in 
non-traditional areas such as agriculture, science, and engineering was 
exceedingly low, For example, in 1993 only 86 out of 476 students at Bunda were 
women, of the 1,259 students at the Polytechnic only 125 were women and 8 out of
26 students at the College of Medicine were women. 

The daily educational programmes especially in urban areas were frequently 
disrupted by compulsory involvement of students in cheering the MCP President.

The MCP significantly failed a generation of young Malawians as education is not
only good for individuals but an economic necessity for the nation. 

Our achievements: 
In stark contrast to MCP's biggest failure in education, the first UDF 
government's biggest success was in providing free primary education.

The simple premise was to use primary education as a catalyst to eradicate 
poverty.

The first UDF government:
 
In Primary and Secondary Education 

- substantially raised the primary school enrolment from 1.9 million to 3.2 
million (i.e. 70% increase).

- increased number of primary schools from under 3,000 to over 4,000.
 
- constructed over 12,000 classrooms in five years. 

- distributed over 45,000 desks in five years.
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- increased the number of primary school teachers from 26,000 in 1993/94 to 
56,000 in 1998/99. 

- increased access to secondary education from 3% to 9%.

- built a record number of 23 secondary schools since 1994 using government's 
own resources.

This sharply contrasts with the 16 secondary schools which the MCP regime built 
over 31 years with money loaned from the World Bank.

Further 23 new secondary schools are under construction with financial 
assistance from the World Bank and African Development Bank.
 
- sourced funds for a further 25 new secondary schools, the disbursement of 
which will start soon.

- reduced pupils' walking distance to primary school from an average of 10 
kilometres to a maximum of 5 km radius.
 
- developed and provided for equal facilities for boys and girls to achieve 
maximum attendance for both.

- removed education barriers, such as, uniforms, fees, MCP party cards.
 
- established Teaching Service Commission and encouraged an independent and 
active Teachers Union of Malawi.

- encouraged the participation of local communities in the development and 
management of schools in their locality.
 
- provided 315 motor cycles to alt 315 Education Management Zones. 

- created Six Education Divisions (to replace old REOs) to improve management.
 
In University Education 

- increased the participation of women in non-traditional areas by over 5 
percent. 

- moved to decentralise the control of the constituent colleges in order to 
allow them to grow into separate universities.
 
- removed interference in university affairs, resulting in academic freedom.
 
- put an end to arbitrary detentions or arrests of students or staff on 
political grounds thus slowing down the exodus of staff to other countries.

- enabled colleges to offer more post graduates programmes. 

- established Centre for Language Studies, as opposed to Chichewa Board, to 
promote research development in all local languages.
 
- established Mzuzu University which has already opened its doors for the first 
student doing B.Sc. in Education.
 
Our pledges: 

UDF's central tenet of 'good education is the birthright of every child in 
Malawi" is only secure with a return of a UDF government.

We mobilised funds locally and internationally to finance the development of 
education and human resources.

UDF remains committed to the provision of high quality primary, secondary and 
university education and will build on what we have already achieved in our 
first term of office. 
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UDF will ensure that schools and universities play an important role in 
spiritual and moral education of our young citizens.

Learning institutions are critically dependent on the quality of all staff.

We will improve teacher training, and seek to raise standards and morale in 
their profession.

We will encourage establishment of specialist schools in science, technology, 
arts and sport.

More specifically, the next UDF government will: 

In Primary and Secondary Education improve teachers' conditions of service, 

- improve teachers' conditions of service.

- continue the process of developing a curriculum that more fully takes into 
account the social, cultural and economic needs of a democratic Malawi.
 
- include the inculcation of moral values in the curriculum wih a view to 
producing more rounded and responsible citizens.

- intensify efforts to address classroom shortage.
 
- rehabilitate dilapidated school blocks inherited from the MCP regime. 

- establish 150 Community Day Secondary Schools.

- train more teachers for both the primary and secondary sectors.
 
- improve arrangements for paying teachers through decentralisation of education
planning and management.

- provide upgrading opportunities to college tutors, teachers and school 
administrators. 

- continue to provide incentives and motivation for the number of girls to match
that of boys in line with our commitment to gender equality.
 
- increase local community participation in the day to day running of schools to
develop a sense of ownership and responsibility. 

- improve teacher and student discipline by involving parents and local 
community in discipline issues.

- increase self-awareness of students through Life Skills Education.
 
- construct a Teacher Resource Centre in each of the 315 Education Management 
Zones.

- provide reliable vehicles to all DEOs and all post primary institutions. 

- Increase access to secondary school to 30% in the next 5 years through the 
construction of more Community Day Secondary School.
 
In University Education 

- double the annual intake to university education, encourage establishment of 
private institutions of higher learning.

- rationalise university administration to reduce costs and increase efficiency.

- transform the present federation of constituent colleges of the University of 
Malawi to fully fledged and autonomous universities.
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- orient university education towards production of job creators rather than job
seekers. 

- continue encouraging the participation of women and other marginalised groups 
in university education.

- continue the policy of non-political interference in academic affairs of 
institutions of higher learning. 

"Which party will ensure economic prosperity?"
 

ENSURING ECONOMIC PROSPERITY
 
Our aim: 

To achieve stable economic growth, averaging not less than 5,5 % annually.

Pursue policies for equitable distribution of income and wealth, healthy balance
of trade and payments position, and to maintain macro-economic stabilities of 
employment, interest rates and prices, in line with the poverty eradication 
policy of the UDF government.
 
The problem: 
Malawi under MCP was characterised by low social and economic development 
indicators, high population density, inadequate domestic savings, lack of 
foreign investment, poor physical and social infrastructure and with one of the 
lowest per capita incomes in Africa.

There was limited range of agricultural exports, over-dependence on tobacco 
exports and grossly under-developed diversified industrial sector. 

Our commitment: 

UDF government will provide stable economic growth with low inflation, promote 
dynamic and competitive business and industry, and create opportunities for 
sustainable employment.

We will diversify agricultural exports and expand the manufacturing sector to 
meet export as well as domestic needs.

UDF government will continue its efforts to stabilise and restructure the 
economy in order to broaden the economic base.

This will be achieved by liberalising the economy through diversing the 
production base and allocating resources more efficiently and effectively.

We will pursue policies to enhance market pricing, to move resources from the 
public sector to the private sector and to rationalise the government budget to 
support the goal of Eradicating Poverty.

Privatisation of public enterprise, extension of Micro-finance and promotion of 
Trade, Manufacturing and Tourism sectors are fundamental to ensure sustainable 
development and economic policy.

ECONOMY IN GENERAL 

Our inheritance:

Under MCP there has been a fundamental failure to tackle the underlying causes 
of inflation, low growth and unemployment.

They failed to deal effectively with the aftermath of the surge in inflation in 
the 1970s after the high oil price rises throughout the world.
 
The closure of Malawi's shortest routes to the sea because of the civil war in 
Mozambique culminated in the use of longer transportation routes from South 
Africa and Tanzania.
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Consequently, higher transport costs raised the landed costs of Malawi's imports
and reduced the competitiveness of domestic exports.

The floatation of the Kwacha by the MCP government was done at the wrong time, 
worsening the already existing inflationary trends.

Heavy and reckless borrowing from the Reserve Bank by the MCP in its attempt to 
"buy votes" and win the first multiparty elections in 1994 resulted in excess 
money supply.

MCP's mismanagement of the economy resulted in short supply of foreign exchange 
thus reducing the value and volume of imports causing difficulties for 
manufacturers.

The export trade was heavily dependent on tobacco whose prospects in world 
markets remain uncertain owing to the activities of a powerful anti-smoking 
lobby in the developed world.

Real GDP growth was a negative 11.6% due to the MCP's loss of control over 
expenditure, loss of revenues and a resultant burgeoning fiscal deficit of 27% 
of GDP in 1994.

This led to accelerated inflation which reached 66% at the end of 1994.

In summary, MCP's legacy to the UDF private sector, government was a highly 
unstable economy, with huge fiscal deficit, an unfavourable balance of trade 
with partners in the SADC, uncontrollable growth in money supply and soaring 
inflation.

Our achievements:
The UDF government made poverty alleviation it's overriding goal.

After consultations with the private sector, political parties, civic society, 
churches and the general public, the government launched the Poverty Alleviation
Programme with capability to co-ordinate and monitor poverty alleviation 
interventions.

The first UDF government:
 
- established an economic environment to broaden income and employment 
opportunities primarily driven by the private sector.

- give the business sector full encouragement to develop secondary industries to
satisfy both local needs and export the excess.
 
- continue to support and strengthen the activities of Malawi Investment 
Promotion Agency (MIPA) in attracting, promoting and facilitating local and 
foreign investment. 

- strengthen Malawi's economic relations with its fellow members in the SADC and
COMESA economic groupings on the basis of reciprocal trade.

That is, those from whom we buy a great deal will be persuaded to by from us 
more generously than hitherto so as to improve Malawi's balance of trade and 
payments. 

PRIVATISATION 

Our inheritance: 
The MCP encouraged development mainly through the establishment of public 
enterprises.

This was for ideological reasons only to preserve an almighty centralised 
one-man control over the development of Malawi and its people.

Thus public enterprises provided expensive but poor quality of service owing to 
lack of autonomy, few incentives and inexperienced but highly politicised 
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management structures.

The public enterprises continued to be a big drain on government's reserves. 

Our achievements: 
The UDF government learning from experience from other countries introduced 
privatisation of loss making public enterprises it inherited from MCP.

We believe that private enterprise and private initiative are the engines of 
economic growth and prosperity.
 
Thus the UDF government introduced a measured programme of privatisation.
 
The first UDF government: 

- de-politicised Press Trust through a Press Reconstruction Trust Act.

Under MCP the Press Trust was created for the benefit of all Malawians from 
their own resources.

This was simply a farce.

The assets of Press Trust and the income arising from it were, in practice, 
applied for the benefit of a selected few.

The MCP hierarchy and the party machine were the most notable beneficiaries.

Under UDF Government, the newly reconstructed Press Trust Board now utilises the
income arising from the assets of the Press Trust for advancement of better 
education, health, welfare and housing for all Malawians.
 
- ensured hat the privatisation programme is carried out in an efficient, fair 
and equitable manner by passing the Public Enterprises (Privatisation) Act The 
objectives were to foster greater efficiency in the economy, increase 
competition and reduce monopoly, promote participation by the Malawians in 
enterprises and raise revenue for the government.
 
- privatised 25 state-owned enterprises realising approximately gross proceeds 
of K840 million.
 
- created a pool of 10.000 Malawian shareholders and investors.

-made previously state-owned enterprises more efficient and competitive within 
the private sector.

For example, the splitting up of Malawi Dairy Industries into separate units has
created competition.

Nowadays one can buy competitively priced, locally manufactured dairy products 
in retail shops. 

- created a competitive edge for Malawi as an investment destination.

For example, the sale of shares in SUCOMA introduced 14 international emerging- 
market funds to Malawi.
 
- introduced a Special Fund managed by Indebank to over K30 million so Malawians
can borrow money to purchase shares in public offers.

A total of 13 million shares were purchased using this Fund.

- introduced a deferred payment term under which the Privatisation Commission 
may allow Malawian bidders to purchase enterprises being privatised.

The changes will lower the deposit needed, extend the repayment period, lower 
the interest rate, and facilitate acquisition of any bank guarantees required.

- negotiated a line of credit with the European Investment Bank which allows 
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Malawian entrepreneurs access to loans to purchase a major interest in an 
enterprise being privatised.

Individuals who intended to manage the privatised enterprise as opposed to sheer
speculative investment on the Stock Exchange were given preference, generated 
revenue for the Government to build secondary schools, drill boreholes and 
support many community projects through Privatisation Revenue Account.
 
Our future pledges:

Privatisation has increased government revenue, enhanced productivity improved 
customer services, raised safety and environmental standards and reduced prices.

The next UDF government will: 

- continue to ensure that Press Trust is not for the benefit of people in name 
only.

Subject to the relevant statutes, UDF government will distribute 20% of Press 
Corporation shares to all Malawians of majority age.

For simplicity of implementation the Voter's Register will be used to identify 
eligible Malawians who will benefit under this share offer.

This policy will stimulate the Malawi Stock Exchange and enable Malawians to 
directly enjoy the benefits of the Press Corporation.
 
- continue to transfer government owned enterprises into private ownership where
this can bring benefits to consumers, shareholders, employees and taxpayers.

We will specifically earmark more funds so that Malawian entrepreneurs who have 
successfully won the bid and have relevant professional skills but lack funds to
purchase can benefit thus keeping the companies in Malawian hands.
 
- continue the privatisation process through the implementation of the approved 
Divestiture Sequence Plan.
 
- enlarge the Special Fund from which Malawians can borrow money to purchase 
shares from K30 million to K100 million.

The maximum loans can thus be increased from K20,000 to K250,000.
 
- set up a revolving Acquisition Fund which would lend money to successful local
bidders of total enterprises.

Resources will be sourced from donors, multilateral organisations, banks, 
private funds and government funds to launch this Fund.
 
MICRO-CREDITS 

Our inheritance: 
Under MCP the political and economic environment was indifferent to the 
development of small and medium entrepreneurs and were therefore detrimental to 
the development of entrepreneurship culture, which is a prerequisite for 
increasing productivity and economic growth. 

Our achievements: 
As part of Poverty Alleviation initiatives, the first UDF government:
 
- established programmes of credit operations targeted at small and 
micro-enterprises and small farmers, through institutions such as Small 
Enterprise Development Organisation of Malawi (SEDOM), National Association of 
Business Women (NABW), Development of Malawian Traders Trust (DEMAW, Womens 
World Banking WB), Malawi Rural Finance Company (MRFC), and Investment and 
Development Bank of Malawi (INDEBANK).

- introduced in 1995 of the Small and Medium Enterprise Fund (SMEF) to empower 
the poor by providing credit for productive investment.
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- expanded the activities of Malawi Mudzi Financial Services Project. 

- launched the Youth Credit Scheme, 

Our pledges: 

We will continue to promote financial services for the poor.

The next UDF government will: 

- establish a credit guarantee scheme, 

- improve the outreach of micro-credit programmes and closely monitor all credit
operations to ensure their efficiency and effectiveness. 

- expand the Youth Credit Scheme.
 
TRADE 

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP's bureaucratic regulations of issuing licences discouraged rather than
facilitated the growth of domestic wholesale and retail trade.

There was active racial discrimination against people classified as 'Asians'.

Though the discrimination was purportedly to assist the "budding" Malawian 
trader, it did rot always produce he desired results.

The Press Corporation, especially Peoples Trading Centre (PTC) shops were given 
privileges to open in certain places to the exclusion of other traders.
 
In external trade the value of Malawi's imports was much greater than Malawi's 
exports.

When the Kwacha was allowed to float the import bill got worse, so did the 
balance of payments on current account.

Malawi had a narrow range of exports and these went to a few traditional 
markets, such concentration posed the risks we expect when you put all your eggs
in one basket.
 
Most goods were being imported or exported too freely under the provisions of 
the Control of Goods Act.

Some of the effects of this decontrol were detrimental to Malawian traders and 
their customers.

Our achievements: 

UDF formulated an integrated Trade and Industry Policy which covers 4 specific 
policies, namely Trade & Industry Policy, Micro & Small and Medium Enterprises 
(MSME) Policy, Competition Policy, and Co-operative Policy.

The aim was to create a conducive environment where trade and industry sectors 
will enhance economic prosperity.

The first UDF government: 

- abolished unjustified ethnic discrimination in trade in thereby creating a 
climate conducive to further investment in trade. 

- liberalised trade licensing, thus increasing competition, passed the 
Competition Law in trade matters.

Once instruments for implementing this law are put in place, monopolistic 
practices will be reduced, competition will be enhanced, and, consumer will 
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benefit.

- passed the Co-operatives Act to encourage participation by producers and 
enhance their trade skills. 

- negotiated mutually beneficial trade agreements with the Republic of South 
Africa with the aim of ensuring that neither country will be used by third 
countries to dump their goods on the other's market. 

- formulated in the Medium-Term Strategic Export Development Plan up to the year
2002.
 
- acceded to the World Trade Organisation (WTO), successor to the General 
Agreement of Tariffs and Trade (GATT).

- extended trade and other business links with many other countries not trading 
previously with Malawi under MCP so as to open new markets for Malawi's export 
trade.
 
Our pledges: 

We will continue to vigorously promote exports and give priority to 
non-traditional export products.

The next UDF government will: 

- strengthen the role of commercial attaches in Malawi diplomatic missions. 

- make trade and industry a priority in budgetary allocations. 

- implement outward trade and industry policies. 

- regularly review import duties on raw materials and finished products. 

- strenuously support regional and international trading blocs of which Malawi 
is a member.
 
- introduce anti-dumping legislation. 

- review and strengthen the activities of Malawi Export Promotion Council 
(MEPC). 

- regularly review Free Trade Agreements to ensure that Malawi's interests are 
not compromised and detrimental to our fledgling manufacturing sector.
 
- ensure that consumer protection laws are enacted and enforced. 

MANUFACTURING

Our inheritance:
 
Under MCP there was high dependence on agriculture with a narrow industrial base
and stifled private sector.

Manufacturing accounted for only 12% of the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) and 11%
to paid employment, which is low by regional and international standards.

There was limited industrial diversification and the domestically focused 
industrial production suffered from low purchasing power of the people.
 
Protective tariffs were imposed by MCP regime for revenue purposes and there was
heavy reliance by non agro-based industries on imported raw materials.

Productivity was low owing to poor work ethic and obsolete machinery and 
technology, Malawi's landlockedness and poor transport infrastructure made 
prohibitive costs for imports and exports.
 
Our achievements
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We inherited a manufacturing system that does not compare favourably in any of 
the industrial products at both international and regional trade level.

With such a low base the UDF government embarked on a policy environment 
governing trade, industry and employment.

The aim was to develop the manufacturing sector by increasing micro-economic 
activities.

The first UDF government: 

- enacted the Export Processing Zones Act under which 20 investments have been 
licensed since 1994. 

- introduced income tax of at most 15% for priority industries, i.e., those 
investing more than US$5 million.
 
- introduced an export allowance of 12 percent of export revenue from 
non-traditional exports, and removed customs duties on imported capital and 
raw materials.
 
Our pledges: 

Expanding the manufacturing base remains a major challenge for Malawi in the 
next decade, We have to overcome low labour productivity, high transport costs 
and a limited local market.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- provide further inducements to investments in processing and manufacturing 
industries.

- double the contribution of the manufacturing sector to the growth of Malawi's 
GDP and as a source of employment.
 
- encourage "Buy Malawian" campaign to counteract consumers' preference for 
foreign gas and take pride in supporting home business.
 
- make manufacturing sector a growing source of income for the employed and the 
self-employed.

- address the needs of the manufacturing sector particularly in technical and 
business management training, marketing, microfinance and technology services.
 
- promote micro, small and medium enterprise (MSME) sector as an alternative 
source of employment to the agriculture sector which remains as the main 
provider of jobs, food and incomes.
 
- establish a Centre of Excellence in Design to assist potential Malawian 
exporters training in design and information on the latest trends abroad.

- introduce an annual President's Award to local entrepreneurs who have met 
established export targets.
 
- promote manufacturing through the provision of necessary fiscal incentives.
 
TOURISM
 
Our inheritance: 

The tourism sector was under-developed and MCP's draconian dress code was 
perceived as gross infringement of individual rights by the tourists thus making
Malawi the least desired country as a holiday destination.

Investment in tourism industry remained a monopoly under MCP and there was 
little private investment because of threat of confiscation without compensation
under the Fafeiture Act.
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Our achievements:

We made an impressive start in ensuring that Malawi is an attractive tourist 
destination.

The first UDF government: 

- doubled the number of tourists from 152,000 in 1992 to 300,000 in 1998.
 
- tripled increased tourist expenditure from K87 million in 1992 to over K300 
million by 1998.
 
- increased the number of people staying in licensed hotels from 68,000 guests 
in 1993 to 110,000 hotel guests in 1998.
 
- increased registration of car hire companies which are essential for movement 
of tourists around the country.
 
- formed the Malawi Tourism Association an umbrella organisation that brought 
together previously disjointed travel associations into one national 
organisation to speak with one strong voice.
 
- introduced a new National Tourism Policy and Tourism Act to gear tourism as 
the leading economic sector for development.
 
- adopted a policy of ensuring that communities living around National Parks are
allowed access to some of the natural resources of the parks as well as sharing 
the revenues generated from tourism activities, for example, at Nyika National 
Park. 

- privatised government rest houses and inns to ensure quality care and attract 
private investment for modernisation.
 
- built a new first class 30 bed tourist lodge at Nyika National Park and 
increased access to the Park by improving direct flights by Air Malawi.
 
Our pledges: 

Since 1994 the UDF government has transformed the tourist industry.

With the ongoing investment by the government we can expect a buoyant tourism 
industry thus creating more jobs and earning more foreign currency over the next
five years.

In partnership with private sector and always ensuring ecologically sound 
development, the next UDF government will:
 
- complete the 120 bedroom 4 star hotel along the Independence Drive in 
Blantyre. 

- promote eco-tourism development of a 150 bedroom 4 star resort hotel at Cape 
Maclear.

- construct a Casino Complex along Zaewa Road, Blantyre comprising of 120 
bedroom hotel, conference centre and a casino.
 
- promote small scale City Lodges based on the concept from South Africa.

Currently a 30 bedroom lodge is under construction in Blantyre.
 
- re-develop Chileka Airport for facilitating direct international tourist 
traffic to the Southern Region and turning it into a feeder facility for both 
local and regional flights.
 
- construct a new campus in Blantyre for the Malawi Institute of Tourism which 
will provide an excellent training facility and offer both diploma and degree 
courses.
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- launch a cruiser ship on Lake Malawi to diversify tourist activities at the 
Lake.

- promote Likoma & Chimumulu islands as a tourist destination.
 
- develop eco-friendly exclusive tourist lodge at Mulange Mountain around 
Lkhubula to provide access to one of the most majestic sights in Malawi.
 
- develop Chitimba beach in Rumphi as a high quality tourist resort. 

- aggressively market Malawi as the Tourist destination regionally and 
internationally.

- actively source foreign investment in tourism. 

"Which party will devolve power to the community?"
 
DEVOLVING POWER TO THE COMMUNITY
 
Our aim: 
To devolve power in order to give local communities more control over their 
resources.
 
The problem: 

Under MCP Malawians had inadequate capacity to deal with local development 
issues.

Decision-making and control of financial resources were centralised and under 
direct MCP control.

The broader citizen participation in making local decisions concerning them was 
rarely sought, Social and economic problems at local levels can be tackle by 
people themselves if only they we shown, encouraged and assisted how to solve 
them.

MCP failed to empower communities and instead controlled them excessively 
through fear. 

Our commitment: 
UDF will strengthen local government capacity and continue to devolve power in 
pursuit of superior allocation of public resources.

We will seek broader citizen participation in decision-making, especially the 
disadvantaged poor who have a direct stake through programmes such as MASAF.

This would appreciably contribute in eradicating poverty through improved local 
governance.

Our inheritance: 
Under MCP there was widespread belief that only one man and his government was 
source of every solution to development problems.

Malawians were forced to buy MCP cards so that the President could finance 
"chitukuko" (development) as he thought fit and then go on to claim that he 
was the source of all community development!
 
Our achievements: 

In contrast to MCP's "topdown" approach, the first UDF government introduced the
"bottom up" approach by initiating Malawi Social Action Fund (MASAF).

MASAF is a rapid disbursement fund which is community led and partnership driven
is a central pillar in the UDF government's Poverty Alleviation Programme.

The UDF believes in a society Mere every citizen shares rights and 
responsibilities.
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We believe that a strong Malawi should be bulk from the bottom and power and 
opportunity like wealth, should be widely spread.

The first UDF government: 

- completed 1220 community projects at a value of K1,8 billion through MASAF.

For example, these projects include 1232 classrooms, 1118 boreholes drilled, 24 
water kiosks, 1 dispensary, 1 under-5 clinic and 122 bridges.
 
- implemented Public Works Programme (PWP), a safety net scheme for the rural 
poor, For example, 379 projects were funded at a value of K322 million.

These include, 339 road construction schemes, 12 water and 28 afforestation 
projects.

The total length of funded road projects amounted to 1,536 kilometres.

Over half a million of the most needy people have been provided with incremental
incomes through Public Works Programme.
 
- built capacity at the community level to manage and maintain projects and the,
facilities created.

For example, MASAF trained communities in project implementation management and 
basic book-keeping skills.

In total 4000 people have been trained in various skills at the community level,
for example, in road construction, water kiosk management, etc.

- replenished MASAF resources after 2 years instead of planned 5 years owing to 
high demand from the communities.

The UDF government sourced extra funds from donors to continue the work and 
added a component for the urban poor when launching MASAF II.
 
The UDF government in pursuit of further empowering local communities continued 
to: 

- provide staff training in the Ministry of Local Government, urban and district
councils.

- finance infrastructure investments and maintenance equipment for local 
councils.

- increase the autonomy of local councils the government passed the Local 
Government Act which enshrines the policy of decentralisation into law.

We will held local elections before the end of 1999.
 
Our pledges: 

MASAF has been a glittering success and genuinely empowered the community. 

The next UDF government will: 

- ensure that the MASAF II credit of MK2,7 billion is used to fund 2,500 
projects with many sub-projects in urban areas.

- source extra funds from donors to continue building on the success of MASAF I 
& II to launch a third phase after a comprehensive review of the existing 
programmes.
 
- extend the public works programme.

We are aware of the need to develop a sustainable safety net strategy and in 
collaboration with the donor community thus continue to provide assistance 
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targeted to the most needy poor.

- introduce a detailed manifesto for our plans for, rejuvenating our cities, 
towns and villages prior to the local government election campaign.
 
"Which party will create opportunities for employment?"
 
CREATING OPPORTUNITIES FOR EMPLOYMENT
 
Our aim: 

To create more opportunities for all persons to work, earn living, enjoy 
security and safety at work-place and promote co-operation instead of 
confrontation between employers and employees.

The problem: 

Under the MCP there was limited investment in the economy to create jobs for 
young people migrating from rural to urban areas and leaving education to search
for jobs.

Enterprise and jobs are the only way to tackle poverty and deprivation.

MCP failed to appreciate this lack and stifled private enterprise by 
discriminatory laws and regulations.
 
Our commitment: 
UDF will pursue policies to create an economic and political environment that 
will be conducive to higher investment from local and foreign entrepreneurs thus
providing sustainable employment opportunities.

We will encourage self-employment in small businesses as a method of creating 
more jobs.

UDF will advocate a sensible balance in industrial relations as rights and 
duties of employers and employees go together.

We will establish an integrated, demand driven, sustainable and independent 
Technical, Entrepreneurial and Vocational Education and Training (TEvET) 
programme.
 
Our inheritance: 

The MCP government had no clear strategy to create opportunities for employment.

Rather it encouraged people who could not find jobs in Malawi to migrate to 
other countries.

Under MCP industrial relations were bad arising out of denial of freedom of 
association to workers.

MCP's inability to deal with employees' and employers' rights equitably caused 
damage to the economy as a whole.

The labour legislation concerning the welfare of people at work was at best 
non-existent.

Our achievements: 

The UDF government was determined not to continue with MCP's destructive 
policies resulting in a permanent poor class, unrepresented, unemployed and 
disaffected from society.

Our objective is to create opportunities for high and stable levels of 
employment.

The first UDF government: 
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- accorded workers the freedom to form associations to defend and watch their 
interests.

The number of trade unions has increased from 5 in 1994 to 17 in 1998 due to 
this freedom of association.

- recognised Malawi Congress of Trade Union (MCTU) as an overall spokesman on 
behalf of trade unions affiliated to it. 

- established a tripartite mechanism consisting of government, employers and 
employees to consult and make decisions concerning labour. 

- enacted the Labour Relations Act and established the Industrial Relations 
Court in pursuit of industrial democracy.

- ratified the International Labour Organisation (ILO) Conventions.
 
- participated in ILO, OAU and SADC Labour conferences to ensure that labour 
relations in Malawi are conducted in accordance with international conventions, 
standards and practices.

- passed the Occupational Safety, Health and Welfare Act to promote safety, 
health and welfare of workers in work-places.
 
- reviewed the Workers' Compensation Act of 1990 and provided for compensation 
to be extended to those who contract occupational diseases in addition to 
suffering physical injuries. 

- made provision for apprenticeship training at craft and technical levels so as
to increase the supply of a skilled work force.

- established the Technical Entrepreneurial and Vocational Education and 
Training (TEVET) System. 

Our pledges: 

We live in a tougher, more uncertain world.

A fast-moving global free market is emerging.

We have to respond to these challenges as a nation and we have to work hard and 
remain competitive to save and create employment.

Governments do not create jobs.

Businesses do, Jobs and enterprise are the surest ways of eradicating poverty.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- encourage small businesses which provide the seldom for tomorrow's jobs.
 
- continue to encourage trade unions and employer's organisations to try and 
settle their disputes through collective bargaining and not to resort to strikes
or lockouts until they have exhausted all available conciliation and arbitration
channels. 

- review the 1964 Employment Act and through TEVET create more opportunities for
job seekers and those who wish to be self employed.
 
- adopt the remaining four of the seven core Conventions of the ILO by passing 
laws relating to tenant labour protection, minimum age for employment and 
employment protection in general.
 
- eliminate in consultation with the Immigration Department, the remaining 
vestiges of discrimination in employment between expatriates and Malawian 
workers. 

- endeavour to establish a labour market information system for effective 
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collection, analysis and dissemination of labour statistics.

- enact additional legislation on safety and health to cater for those who work 
in offices, shops and warehouses.

- strengthen the TEVET Authority, encourage the formation of its various 
managerial structures, review, design and develop the curricula on technical, 
entrepreneurial and vocational education and training.
 
- establish a national productivity centre in order to promote research in 
enhancing productivity in the economy as a pre-condition for higher pay and 
profits. 

- ensure that where workers, for economic necessity we laid off, they are 
adequately compensated.

- encourage higher productivity in the economy as a basis for higher earnings a 

"Which party will invest in infrastructure?"

INVESTING IN INFRASTRUCTURE
 
Our aim: 

To continue investment in infrastructure for improved transport networks, 
adequate energy supply, advanced postal and telecommunications services, safe 
potable water for domestic consumption, efficient irrigation schemes, better 
sanitation services, and affordable housing.

These investments would ensure Malawi's social and economic advancement and 
assist in eradicating poverty. 

The problem: 

Under MCP there was under-investment in provision of efficient transport, power 
and communications infrastructure.

Nearly half of the population of Malawi had no access to safe drinking water 
thus leaving them vulnerable to water borne diseases and rural women had to 
travel long distances to fetch water.

Our commitment: 

We will continue to invest, liberalise or regulate where necessary, in the 
sectors covered in this chapter.

This will ensure sustainable economic development to eradicate poverty, reduce 
severe health risks, and generally enhance the lives of Malawians.

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP the infrastructure sectors had no clew policy to guide the development
of its various activities.

The absence of significant investments in al sectors created inefficient 
transport and roads system, irregular power supply, inefficient and inadequate 
postal and telecommunication networks, non-potable water supply, and unhealthy 
sanitary system.

This failure under the MCP regime resulted in significant imbalances in the 
levels of economic development.

Our achievements: 

The absence of reliable and efficient transport infrastructure remains a major 
bottleneck for investment and growth in Malawi.
 
The first UDF government: 
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- deregulated public transport to promote greater competition and efficiency. 
This resulted in a significant increase in the number of reconditioned passenger
and goods vehicles on the roads. 

- enacted legislation leading to the formation of the National Roads Authority 
to oversee the management and development of road transport infrastructure 
replacing the previous roles undertaken by the Ministry of Public Works.

This was to ensure that funds generated from the road transport sector are 
utilised within the sector for maintenance and rehabilitation through a 
dedicated road fund.
 
- restructured Malawi Lake Services Limited to make it more autonomous and 
efficient, launched the Rural Motorised Transport Project in four pilot centres 
Phalombe, Neno in Mwanza, Lobi in Dedza and Bolero in Rumphi.
 
- completed a functional review of the Ministry which recommended 
sub-contracting of some services currently reduce being performed by Government.

- enacted a new Road Traffic Act; computerised the records of the Department of 
Road Traffic in order to improve information flow.
 
- signed Road Transport Agreements with South Africa, Zimbabwe and Tanzania and 
introduced international shipping services between Malawi and Tanzania.

- provided technical support for the areas, dredging of the Shire fiver to 
improve water flow.

- embarked on the construction of the Limbe-Thyolo-Muloza road.

- completed the Kasungu-Mchinji and Mzuzu-Bwengu-Chiweta roads, resealed the 
Balaka-Liwonde-Zomba, and the Liwonde-Mangochi roads and rehabilitated the 
Bangula-Chikwawa road.

- completed negotiations with Government of Mozambique on the utilisation and 
rehabilitation of Nacala Corridor.

Our aim is to prioritise the use of the deep-water port at Nacala and the 
railway line for Malawi's export and import of goods.

Our pledges:

With deregulation we have witnessed a significant increase in number of vehicles
on Mangochi bridge, the road since UDF came into office.

This extra traffic has had a detrimental effect on road conditions thus needing 
greater maintenance with limited resources.

Every $1.00 of offered road maintenance costs the nation $3,75 in later 
additional rehabilitation costs.

We will therefore prioritise road maintenance.

The next UDF Government will:

- reduce carnage on the roads by introducing accident prevention measures.

- computerise records and production of driving licenses.

- sub-contract to private sector the non-core activities of the Transport 
ministry.

- introduce satellite bus terminals in the cities of Lilongwe, Blantyre and 
Mzuzu in order to decongest the inner urban areas.

- continue to encourage the private sector in the provision of transport 
services and strictly enforce the Competition Act to deter monopolistic 
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tendencies by ownership cartels in the sector.

We will complete the following road projects:

- re-seal following roads: Lilongwe-Dedza; Dedza-Ntcheu-Nsipe; Dwangwa-Nkhata 
Bay; Lumbedzi River-Nkyamenya; Kasungu-Chikangawa; Jenda-Chikangawa; 
Blantyre-Mwanza; Zalewa-chingani; and Karonga-Songwe.

- rehabilitate follwing roads: Chikwawa-Bangula (Ntchalo to Bangula section); 
Mzuzu-Nkhata Bay; Zomba-Blantyre; selected urban roads in Lilongwe and Blantyre;
Bangula-Nsanje-Marka; and the Mangochi bridge.

- conduct economic feasibility studies of following roads; 
Masasa-Golomoti-Monkey Bay; Jenda-Edingeni-Euthini Rumphi; 
Mangochi-Makanjira-fort Maguire; Zomba-Jali-Phalombe-Muloza; 
Rumphi-Nyika-chitipa; and Naminga-Chiponde-Mangochi.

- construct following roads: Karonga-Chitipa; Karonga-Chiweta; Nsulira- 
Nkhotakota; Lumbadzi river-Chitsime-Bunda; Lilongwe-Mchinji; Linthipe- 
Nldmtakota; Mangochi-Mbalula, Liwonde-Naminga, Zomba Airwing; Umbe-Chiradzulu; 
Ulowe-Salima- Senga Bay; and road to Lilongwe International Airport.
 
- continue to aggressively promote Nacala transport corridor as it is the 
cheapest and shortest route to the sea; and establish dry dock facilities at 
Liwonde, 

- conduct a feasibility study for the restructuring of air services; and examine
the taxes and levies on jet fuel.

- commercialise and privatise Air Malawi, Malawi Lake Services and Airport 
Developments Limited

- construct new airports in Mangochi, Mzuzu and Likoma and improve the 
facilities at existing airports. 

- set up regulatory framework for safety oversight and accident investigation 
for railways. 

IN ENERGY 

Our inheritance

The MCP government had no clear policy to provide the operational framework for 
efficient energy supply, technology, research and development, and environmental
protection.

The production, distribution and transmission of electricity was monopolised by 
the Electricity Supply Commission of Malawi (ESCOM) and power generation was 
concentrated on the Shire River.

The service provided was unreliable, leading to losses in industrial production 
and frustration to domestic users. 

Under MCP mining for coal was inefficient at Kaziwiziwi since 1985.

Although the operations moved to Mchenga in 1990 the output remained very low, 
which necessitated continued imports and loss of foreign exchange.

The petroleum market was over-controlled, with restricted opening hours for 
petrol filling stations, and government control in procurement of all petroleum 
products.
 
Under MCP the energy sub-sector was not fully developed despite the fact that 
the potential for renewable energy development and utilisation was very high.

The harnessing of solar, wind and biogas were severely constrained by inadequate
local knowledge and skills.
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The result was that investment, research and development in renewable energy was
very low compared to the other energy sub-sectors.

Our Achievements: 

The demand for power had been static under MCP to 6MW a year. This has been 
accelerated to an average of 17MW a year currently. 

This is the result of UDF's policy of liberalising the economy.

The power sector is a direct catalyst for the advancement of the economy and 
thus vital in eradicating poverty.

The first UDF government:
 
- developed a National Energy Policy to provide a framework for the energy 
sector and launched National Sustainable and Renewable Energy Programme in 1997.

- created the National Electricity Council for the regulation, generation and 
supply of electricity and transformed ESCOM into a Corporation thus be a player 
in a more competitive market.

Private operators were also permitted to generate power for sale to national 
utility, or to generate and distribute power to customers in areas of their 
choice.

- concluded negotiations for power interconnection with Mozambique and the 
Southern Africa Power Pod (SAPP).
 
- established the Rural Electrification Programme, to supply electricity in 
rural areas whose access to electricity is very limited. 

- inaugurated Wowe Mini Hydro-Power Station.
 
- privatised Mchenga coal mine resulting in increased coal production from 
40,000 to 98,000 tonnes of coal per year. 

- liberalised the petroleum products market.
 
- promoted, and developed utilisation of solar renewable energy in Malawi with 
several demonstration units for lighting and water pumping.

Our pledges: 
We will continue to invest in the energy sector by rehabilitating existing power
lines and expanding the network to peri-urban centres and rural areas.
 
The next UDF government will: 
- complete Kapichira hydroelectric project.
 
- invest resources in rehabilitation of old power generation plants and continue
to dredge Shire River.

- upgrade power distribution networks in Blantyre and Lilongwe.
 
- explore the use of coal in the household sector and encourage use of coal in 
the curing of tobacco.

- explore the exploitation of coal reserves in the Chikwawa area. 

- construct the country's strategic fuel reserve facilities at Liwonde.
 
- liberalise importation of fuel into Malawi and institute a new pricing formula
to allow flexibility in petroleum pricing in response to changes in oil 
procurement costs and fluctuations in the foreign exchange rate.
 
- focus on administering a wide range of fuel wood supply and demand management 
programmes designed to close the gap between sustainable fuel-wood supply and 
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demand by involving the communities.
 
IN POSTAL & COMMUNICATION SERVICES 

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP the Post Office was a government department where investment was 
minimal.

People had to travel long distances for mail service and the delivery of letters
and parcels took a long time.

There were only 35,000 telephone lines in the country serving a population of 9 
million hence telephone density was one of the lowest in the world with the 
rural areas most adversely affected.

The telephone underground cables were over 20 years old and therefore degraded 
and prone to faults.

There was no television, only one radio broadcasting channel and two newspapers.

Our achievements:

The goal was to liberalise and increase investment in post, media and 
telecommunications thus enabling better delivery of service to the customers.

The first UDF government: 

- created an autonomous Malawi Posts & Telecommunications Corporation (MPTC) 
with powers to borrow and plough back its own revenues into investment.

- enacted the Communications Act to result that Malawi has over twenty divide 
MPTC into a Postal and a newspapers as against only two Telecommunications 
Corporation.

The Act also created the Malawi Communications Regulatory Authority (MACRA) to 
regulate the portal and telecommunications industries in a liberalised market.

- built 18 Post Offices and 6 Postal Agencies.

- commissioned Kanjedza Digital Earth Station, International Digital Telephone 
exchanges for Blantyre, Chileka and Bvumbwe: Balaka/Ntcheu Rural Telephone 
system and the Chitipa and Nkhata Bay telephone system.

- introduced two cellular operators, namely, Telekom Networks Malawi (TNM) and 
Celtel Ltd.

- introduced Internet services.

- introduces community rural telephone.

- liberalised the airwaves by introducing a second channel on Malawi 
Broadcasting Corporation (MBC) and licensed five private and community radio 
stations, namely, ABC Radio in Lilongwe, Radio FM101 in Blantyre, Radio Maria in
Mangochi, Dzwimwe Community Radio in Mangochi and Capital Radio 102,5 in 
Blantyre.
 
- increase telephone lines from 35000 to 110000 lines.

- introduced a public Television Broadcasting Service for the first time in the 
history of Malawi.

- scrapped censorship of newspapers, books and other publications with the 
result that Malawi has over twenty newspapers as against only two newspapers 
wholly controlled by the MCP over 31 years.

- improved radio reception in all parts of Malawi.
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Our pledges:

The first UDF government has made great progress in bringing Malawi into the 
21st century in the area of media and telecommunications technology.

The next UDF government will:

- intensify efforts to build more post offices and bring postal services to all 
Malawians within distances of less than 10 kilometres.

- implement Telecoms 11 project to provide digital telephone exchanges for 
Liongwe, Dedza, Nkhotakota, Salima, Zomba, Lilongwe, Thondwe, Domasi and 
Machinga.

- implement telecommunications, projects to cover Blantyre, Makwasa, Thyolo,
Thekerani, Khonjeni, Luchenza, Mulanje Ruo, Fhalombe, Chibcuvawa, Nsanje,
Mangochi, Club Makokola, Namwera, Ntaja and Balaka.

- intensify efforts to bring telecommunications services including telephone,
telefax and internet services to the rural areas of Malawi.

Every village with 500 people will have a community telephone.

- increase telephone lines to 150,000 before the end of the year 2003, extend 
cellular phone services to cover the whole country.

- extend cellular phone services to have dialling and roaming facilities for
international calls to anywhere in the world.

- introduce another satellite television service to cover the entire country.

IN WATER, IRRIGATION & SANITATION 

Our inheritance: 

There has always been a water problem in Malawi, however, MCP's response was 
grossly inadequate.

Only 30% of the population had access to potable water and more than 50% of the 
population continued to rely on unsafe, unreliable and unprotected sources from 
rivers, wells, ponds or lake for drinking.

In fact only 9600 boreholes existed in 1994.

There was also limited investment in irrigation and sanitation schemes.

Our achievements: 

UDF government has made an impressive impact in its quest for providing safe 
drinking water to the Malawian people.

The facts speak for themselves.

We have also invested heavily in irrigation and sanitation schemes.

The first UDF government: 

- constructed more than 6,000 boreholes in 5 years compared to 9,600 boreholes 
sunk by the MCP government over 31 years.
 
- increased coverage by Rural Piped Water Supply Schemes to half a million 
people in under 5 years in comparison with MCP's record of supplying to 1.2 
million people in 31 years.

- introduced water resources management policy and strategies to reverse the 
water problem in the country.

Sewerage disposal was made an integral part of water management.
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For this purpose a Water Works Act was passed in 1995.
 
- established Regional Water Boards to concentrate on delivery of water supply 
and water borne sanitation to urban areas in Malawi.
 
- enabled more than 54% of the Malawian population to have access to potable 
water with a total number of 16,000 boreholes, 56 gravity rural water supply 
schemes and 53 urban water supply schemes.

- developed shallow pump called MALDA (Malawi Direction Action) pump that is 
affordable and maintained in its continued effort to improve the quality of life
in Malawi.
 
- increased the budget on irrigation development to MK 1 billion from a MK 1 
million budget inherited from MCP
 
- strengthened the Irrigation sections in the Agriculture Development Divisions 
(ADD) with technical personnel.

- increased the number of self-help irrigation schemes.
 
- assisted over 500 farm families with sprinkler irrigation schemes.
 
- introduced gravity fed and river diversion schemes assisting over 375 farm 
families.

- implemented the previously mentioned Bwanje Valley Smallholder Irrigation 
Development project in Salima benefiting 1000 farm families.

- supplied over 500 treadle pumps to farmers benefiting 100 farm families. 

Our pledges: 

UDF will continue its programme of sinking boreholes, expanding the piped water 
infrastructure and building protected wells as one of the nation's highest 
priorities for rural communities.

We will improve water availability for social and economic activities.

We will continue to invest and expand our irrigation schemes for the benefit of 
650,000 farm families.

In real terms we would have made a great impact on the lives of the farmers and 
gone a long way in fulfilling our guarantee on food security and our goal of 
eradicating poverty.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- ensure that 80% Malawians will have access to potable water by drilling more 
boreholes, constructing gravity piped water supply and expanding urban water 
supply.

- construct more than 130 small community dams and five medium dams to conserve 
water for use in water supply, livestock watering, irrigation, recreation, etc.
 
- promote private sector and community involvement in rainwater harvesting by 
damming of surface water sources such as streams and rivers for drinking water 
and irrigation.

- encourage investment in new water supply infrastructure and the rehabilitation
of existing ones. 

- strengthen key services of hydrology, hydrogeology, scientific and laboratory 
services of the Ministry. 

- initiate the Smallholder Flood Plains Development Programme in Balaka, 
NWotakota and Karonga districts.
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This will benefit 78,000 members of smallholder households by considerably 
improving their food security nutritional and health status.
 
- initiate and complete a Smallholder irrigation Project in Blantyre/Shire 
Highlands, Mwanza, Nsanje & Chikwawa districts.
 
- plan to supply over 30,000 treadle pumps in five years thus benefiting the 
same number of households. 

- rehabilitate 700 earth dams and construct 50 new dams in the next term.

The UDF government has already procured 8 dam scoops and 8 tractors for the 
work.
 
- continue to invest in sanitation services. 

- develop economical and environmentally acceptable methods of waste disposal 
with recycling waste as an integral approach to waste management.
 
- intensify public education efforts concerning waste disposal as a health 
issue.
 
IN LAND & HOUSING 

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP there was no clear national housing policy.

There was an acute shortage of shelter in rural and urban areas reflecting 
serious lack of investment in the housing sector.

There was no competition in the sector and mortgage rates charged by financial 
institutions were beyond the reach of the majority of Malawians. 

Our achievements: 

The major initiative of the UDF government was to formulate a National Housing 
Policy that would provide a framework to assess and identify Malawi's needs and 
how they can best be addressed.

This was finalised after extensive period of consultations with local and 
international partners in shelter delivery.

The first UDF government: 

- provided loans in form of building materials to rural population for 
improvement in their housing conditions through the Rural Housing Programme.

The programme has been ideal in human settlement improvement among rural 
Malawians. 

- encouraged non-governmental organisations, such as, Habitat for Humanity, to 
provide low-cost housing for rural areas.
 
- strengthened Housing Development Groups to promote community understanding and
participate in human settlement development.
 
- ensured customer loan repayment from under 50% prior to 1994 to 68% currently.

- implemented reforms to improve the efficiency of land utilisation and develop 
a land market.
 
- set up a Presidential Commission of Inquiry on Land Policy Reform.
 
- built houses for Chiefs, 
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Our pledges: 

The UDF government remains committed to ensuring Malawians have affordable 
houses 
in rural and urban areas.

The next UDF government will: 

- encourage establishment of more Housing Financial Institutions to break the 
existing monopoly and encourage private sector involvement in the construction 
and sale of houses. 

- encourage employers to develop housing mortgage schemes for their workers. 

- formulate National Building Regulations which are non-discriminatory. 

- establish Rural Housing Programme centres at Likoma & Chizumulu islands. 

- increase resources for the Rural Housing Programme as current demand for funds
is above capacity.
 
- outline the government response on Land Policy after reviewing the final 
report of the Presidential Commission of Inquiry on Land Policy Reform and 
prepare proposals for implementation.

"Which party will empower women?"
 
EMPOWERING WOMEN 

Our aim:

To intensify efforts and actions to redress the existing persistent gender 
disparities which hamper the full integration of women in development.
 
The problem: 

Women are disadvantaged politically, socially, culturally and economically owing
to the past gender insensitive policies of MCP.

Although women perform 70% of all farm work, they have limited access to and 
control of means of production such as land, credit, and technology, and limited
rights and control on their reproductive health.
 
Our commitment: 

UDF will strengthen equality for all before the law and in employment, and 
promote a society that recognises that equal participation of women and men is 
an absolute necessity for balanced economic growth of Malawi.
 
Our inheritance: 

Under MCP a woman was prized more for the way she danced to entertain those in 
power than for her ideas and aspirations.

The MCP government failed to tackle gender inequality at many levels health, 
education, credit training and skills development.

Consequently, gender inequality remains a major cause of poverty in our society 
today.

Our achievements:

There has never been no doubt about UDF government's commitment to seek full 
enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by Malawians, especially 
women and girl child.

The Gender and Development (GAD) approach adopted by UDF ensures that every 
woman, man, girl, and boy contribute and benefit from the development process 
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equitably. 
The first UDF government: 

- incorporated of gender in the Malawi Constitution.
 
- promoted women at all levels more specifically in politics and commerce.

There are a number of women ministers, diplomats and chief executives of 
parastatal corporations.
 
- promoted the participation of women in various community structures such as 
schools, health, water, sanitation committees.

- increased enrolment of girls through free primary education and the Girl 
Attainment in Basic Literacy & Education (GABLE) programme.
 
- reduced school attendance drop-out rates for girls.

- strengthened adult literacy programme for women. 

- created an enabling environment for Non-Governmental Organisations dealing in 
gender issues and facilitated the creation of gender networks.

- produced Malawi's National Platform for Action as a follow up the Fourth World
Conference on women held in Beijing, China. 

- drafted a gender policy to ensure mainstreaming of gender in all aspects of 
development.
 
- expanded the Executive Board of the National Commission on Women in 
Development to include more Non-Governmental Organisations. 

- introduced special credit schemes for women (such as, NABW & WWB) 
entrepreneurs.
 
- promoted more labour saving devices in agriculture and normal household chores
such as water pumps, grinding mills, groundnut shelters, etc.
 
- promoted Primary Health Care programmes aimed at reducing maternal morbidity 
and mortality. 

- instituted relevant health education in family planning, nutrition and child 
care.

- promoted projects aimed at equitable distribution of ante-natal and post-natal
health facilities for rural and peri-urban areas. 

- encouraged training and recruitment of traditional birth attendants.
 
- drilled boreholes for clean water in many villages.

This has reduced the time women spent in fetching water thus improving their 
quality of life.

Our pledges: 

There is still a long way to go to fully empower women in our society.

Women in Malawi are generally poorer than men because they have long been denied
opportunities for self improvement.

There can be no sustainable or equitable development, or poverty eradication, 
unless discrimination against women is eliminated and gender-based inequality 
and injustice is removed.

Empowerment of women remains an essential tenet of the UDF's political ideology.

The next UDF government will:
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In General 

- aim at instituting units of gender and development in each sectoral ministry.

In Agriculture

- continue to institute programmes aimed at promoting productivity by improving 
women's access to agricultural credit, extension services, land and training.
 
- undertake creation of labour saving devices and appropriate technologies to 
ease the burden of women in farm and other activities.
 
In Education 

- reinforce the social mobilisation campaign to allow more girls to enrol and 
remain in school. 

- introduce gender mainstreaming in curricula at all levels of education.
 
In Finance, Industry & Trade 

- consolidate the existing credit schemes for women by streamlining delivery and
recovery mechanisms and ensure that credit facilities have a significant 
coverage. 

- provide more business advisory services to run viable and sustainable 
businesses by expanding and strengthening the non credit activities such as 
training and extension services.

- establish a national policy on women business to provide mechanisms which 
enhance their production, marketing, managerial and promotional activities. 

- identify and disseminate information on new opportunities for women to 
increase trading activities.

- support women in business to provide an enabling forum for women entrepreneurs
in commodity trade or related services in banking and finance.
 
- insurance, cargo operations, product development, and to involve women in 
international trade.
 
- introduce women to new techniques for capital formation including modalities 
on how to obtain such additional capital from traditional banking institutions 
for the establishment or upgrading of enterprises.
 
- train women in managerial and technical skills, advertising, market research, 
packaging and quality control with emphasis on training in the use of computers,
science and technology to improve productivity and competitiveness.

In women's Rights, 

- review all oppressive practices, statutes and customary laws that perpetuate 
gender discrimination.

- continue to ensure gender equity and equality before the Laws of Malawi and 
eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls.
 
- take affirmative action and train women to take up decision making positions 
in society.

In Health 

- increase women's access throughout their life cycle to appropriate, affordable
and quality health care, information and services.

We recognise that women have special health problems which place them at a 
higher level of risk.
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- implement the commitments in the programme of Action of the International 
Population & Development particularly those relating to women's reproductive 
health rights. 

- ensure that all health programmes are gender sensitive, encourage and support 
training programmes for traditional birth attendants.

In Natural Resource Management  

- develop gender sensitive natural resources and environmental policies and 
programmes.

We appreciate that women are hardest hit by effects of environmental 
mismanagement as their tasks in agriculture, animal husbandry and in the 
household make them the managers and users of natural resources.
  
- encourage the development and promotion of environmentally friendly and 
affordable technologies which would effectively reduce women's workload.
  
- support projects that promote the utilisation of alternative sources of energy
as substitutes for fuel wood.  

- implement Agenda 21 of the Earth Summit particularly' those aspects that 
relate to women.

In Political Arena  

- through affirmative action and other means ensure 30% representation of women 
in Parliament, Local Government and other policy making institutions.
 
"Which party will harness the power or our youth?"
 
HARNESSING THE POTENTIAL OF OUR YOUTH 

Our aim: 

To provide the youth with educational, training and employment opportunities so 
they can fulfil their potential and prepare them for serving the nation for the 
future.

The problem: 

The potential of our youth was neglected in national development under MCP.

We are faced with highly illiterate, unskilled, unemployed and sadly more 
unhealthy youth population.
 
Our commitment 

UDF values our youth as they represent a vast untapped human resources potential
for Malawi.

We will harness this potential constructively and equip the youth to face the 
social, cultural, economic and political challenges.

We will concentrate in the area of providing education, training, employment and
preventive health services for the youth.
 
Our inheritance: 

Under MCP's 30 year old dictatorial rule the youth were used as political tools 
for oppression.

The infamous Malawi Young Pioneers are a stain on our national conscience 
-harnessed to do more evil than good.

Social youth movements, such as, Boy Scouts and Girl Guides, were not encouraged
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thereby depriving a generation of Malawians the opportunity to acquire better 
social skills and behaviour.

Our achievements: 

We recognise the unique social, economic, cultural and health challenges facing 
the Malawian youth.
 
The first UDF government: 

- developed a National Youth Policy to provide a framework for the facilitation 
of meaningful youth development programmes and services with full participation 
of the youth at all levels.
 
- established projects such as Youth Reproductive Health, Youth Participation 
and Family Life Education in conjunction with UNICEF and UNFPA.
 
- introduced Youth Business Loan Credit Scheme to provide opportunities to the 
youth by developing entrepreneurship skills and knowledge thus stimulating youth
employment and self employment through provision of credit without constraints.
 
- established National Youth Council to ensure the implementation, co-ordination
and evaluation of various programmes affecting the youth and to serve as an 
umbrella organisation for non-governmental organisations dealing with youth 
issues. 

- encouraged youth to be more politically, proactive in setting the agenda as it
affects them rather then being dictated by those from a different generation. 

- rescinded the MCP's ban on Boy Scouts are Girl Guides.

Our pledges: 

We will continue harnessing the limitless energies and talents of our youth in 
the development of Malawi.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- establish more Youth Vocational Training Centres to assist them in acquiring 
skills for gainful direct and self-employment.

- promote small-scale enterprises for the youth and continue to provide business
skills training by strengthening the Youth Business Loan Credit Scheme. 

- launch a programme to encourage training in computer skills for the youth. 

- establish and enhance career guidance and counselling services to meet the 
aspirations of the youth.

- promote a healthy life-style (such as, Say No to Drugs & Alcohol, Safe Sex, 
etc.) among the youth through Family Life Education Programmes.
 
- encourage greater awareness among the youth of the dangers of HIV / AIDS and 
sexually transmitted diseases (STDs) through "Edzi Toto" clubs in schools and 
promote the care of the HIV / AIDS patients.
 
- encourage the youth to engage in voluntary national community service such as 
caring for the sick, aged and orphans.

- promote greater environmental conservation awareness among the youth, provide 
more sports and recreational facilities for the youth by encouraging private 
sector investment. 

- promote greater youth participation in Malawi cultural activities thereby 
preserving it for posterity. 

"Which party will increase social welfare?"
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INCREASING SOCIAL WELFARE 

Our aim: 

To assist those who cannot fend for themselves for example, the aged, the 
handicapped, orphans, destitutes and those in poor health.
 
The problem: 

Malawi currently faces severe social and psychological problems as a result of 
economic pressures, rapid population growth, impact of AIDS, and breakdown of 
traditional values.

The MCP regime neglected investment in social welfare for the disadvantaged asn 
its to leadership deluded themselves with the fact that everything was fine 
under their benevolent rule.

Our commitment: 

UDF will ensure that all vulnerable groups in our society are not discriminated 
and given the opportunities to be productive and self-reliant.

We will increase access to education and training; provide employment 
opportunities; increase access to health services; encourage their participation
in decision making; and contribute to their expenditure on support services.

We will ensure that those people who are least able and most vulnerable are 
adequately provided.

Our inheritance: 

The disadvantaged and disabled Malawians under MCP's 31 year rule had no access 
and control to means of production such as land, credit and knowledge for their 
personal development.

A significant number of disabled persons lived in the rural areas where their 
condition was aggravated by lack of infra-structure that would enable them 
access to various social welfare services in health, education and training.
 
Our achievements: 

The UDF government provided social economic assistance to the socially 
disadvantaged by increasing resources.
 
The first UDF government: 

- improved coverage, efficiency and effectiveness of the services provided to 
the socially disadvantaged.

- implemented various programmes, initiatives and services designed to care for,
protect and develop children to their full potential.
 
- registered significant number of orphans under the national programme for the 
needy orphans. 

- adopted and fostered a number of children.

President Muluzi set a personal example to the community by adopting 10 needy 
orphans.

- recognised that people with disabilities can play an active role of public 
life, UDF has encouraged and promoted social integration of persons with 
disabilities, President Muluzi appointed a cabinet minister with physical 
disability with a responsibility for accelerating the incorporation of 
disability issues in all government planning and programmes.
 
- awarded loans to disabled persons to begin small scale income generating 
activities in their villages.
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- assisted disabled children with school fees.
 
- launched MASAF II programme so it can assist street children, orphans, the 
elderly and people with disabilities.

Our pledges:

The UDF government will continue to assist homes in the rural area where 
vulnerable groups as a part of its continuing rehabilitating programme of 
eradicating poverty.

The next UDF government will:

- introduce a national lottery whose proceeds will be used to assist vulnerable 
groups in our society.

- support, co-ordinate, service and regulate the provisions of services to 
orphans and ensure that the appropriate standards continue to be met.

- ensure that skills and income generating training are imparted to orphans 
which they could use for independent living thus not being a burden to the state
or a charity.

- raise national awareness and mobilise resources for orphans.

- provide psychological support and counselling for orphans and their guardians.

- target loan facilities for people with disabilities so those who wish have an 
opportunity to start income generating activities.

- promote awareness and sensitisation of disability issues particularly with 
regard to the UN minimum rules in the equalisation of opportunities for persons 
with disabilities.

- draft National Policy on Disability.

- amend the Handicapped Persons Act in line with national practice.

- ensure free universal delivery of mobility aids for the handicapped.

- assist destitute people to return to their homes in the rural area where 
rehabilitation can take place.

- ensure an early introduction of an Early Childhood Development (ECD) policy.

This would promote conditions of care, socialisation and education for children 
in the homes and community to enhance a child's total development.

- organise campaign to sensitise the public to the importance of ECD.

- in co-operation with the Police be tough on drug traffickers to stop drugs 
coming into Malawi.

- promote national drug abuse education campaign.

- rehabilitate young drug offenders through community based programmes.

- promote the welfare of aged persons by providing them with financial 
assistance to start income-generating activities.

"Which party will protect our environment?"
 
PROTECTING OUR ENVIRONMENT 

Our aim: 

To protect and enhance the integrity of our environment and bequeath a better 
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heritage for future generation of Malawians.
 
The problem: 

Malawi faces massive environmental challenges.

Deforestation, water resources depletion and degradation, threat to biodiversity
and fisheries resources, high population growth, human habitat degradation, 
pollution and climate change are all priority Issues which need addressing.

Our commitment: 

UDF will support efforts at all levels to halt the escalating environmental 
damage and ensure that environmental protection is built into every economic 
decision in all areas of government policy.

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP's 31 year of rule we witnessed the damage of our environment human 
greed and indifference to common good.

Those in authority maintained only a legalistic approach to conserving the 
environment and lacked a holistic approach, furthermore some policies were 
undermined by an assumption of unlimited availability of natural resources.

Thus environmental affairs were never understood by he MCP and their failure to 
take positive early action has resulted in costly action today.

Our achievements:

The Malawi economy is predominantly agro-based and prone to natural resource 
degradation and consequently new land is continually being opened up to meet the
demands of an increasing population, The UDF government promoted sustainable use
and management of natural resources and environment in Malawi in order to 
achieve sustainable development and alleviate poverty.

The first UDF government: 

In Environmental Affairs:
 
- introduced instruments such as the National Environmental Action Plan (NEAP), 
National Environmental Policy (NEP), Environment Management Act, Environment 
Support Programme (ESP), Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) guidelines and 
Environmental Standards Agency.

- initiated and supported 16 micro-projects aimed at rehabilitating degraded and
other fragile areas. 

- established and Environment Management Fund to support environmental projects.

In Forestry 

- revised Forestry Policy and Forest Act.

The revised legislation places emphasis on public involvement in sustainable 
forest management through local communities, individuals and private sector.
 
- introduced the commercialisation of wood harvesting operations from government
plantations in a move towards greater private sector participation.

- introduced involvement of local adjacent communities in forest reserve 
management on a pilot scale in Machinga (Liwonde Forest Reserve), Kasungu 
(Chimaliro Forest Reserve) and Nkhata Bay (outside forest Reserve).
 
- introduced development of eco-tourism by involving private companies in 
Lilongwe district (Thuma Forest Reserve).
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- intensified forestry research in indigenous seeds which resulted in 
domestication of indigenous trees, such as, Glicidia sepium and Moringa, and 
wild fruit tree species, such as Masau and Bwemba.

In Fisheries 

- introduced The Fisheries Conservation and Management Act to ensure that the 
exploitation of Malawi's fish stocks does not lead to resource depletion or 
extinction.

- increased the rate of awareness among small scale farmers and rural 
communities to engage in aquaculture.

- encouraged and developed large scale private sector commercial aquaculture 
fish farming, for example, Club Makakola Farm in Mangochi.

New Line Fish Farm in Liwonde, Dwangwa and Nchalo Fish Farms, opened up 
exploitation of ornamental fish (Mbunaor aquarium fish) resources to more 
aquarist traders, there by increasing export earnings.

Our pledges:

UDF will continue to respect environmental considerations and accept them within
the overall development strategy of eradicating poverty.
 
The next UDF government will:

In Environmental Affairs
 
- initiate environmental audits for major existing projects and environmental 
impact assessment for new projects. 

- promote civic environmental education and awareness campaigns particularly at 
the district level. 

- continue to sponsor the radio programme "You and the Environment" and source 
major series of programmes on the Environment for Malawi television. 

- facilitate implementation of natural resources and environmental management 
and protection programmes. 

- integrate environmental issues in education through primary, secondary, and 
tertiary level curricula.
 
- provide policy and administrative guidance for sustainable environmental 
management and protection through regular meetings of the National Council of 
Environment and Technical Committee on Environment.
 
- continue to ensure that Malawi's interests and compliance to international 
conventions and treaties is maintained, thereby contribute to the protection of 
the ozone layer.
 
- strengthen regulations on industrial pollution and intensify monitoring of 
environmental pollution.

- enhance stricter enforcement of estate conventions and afforestation 
covenants. 

In Forestry

The forest resource has been harvested at a greater rate than is, reproduced by 
natural re-afforestation and regeneration because of increased demand for poles,
timber and fuel wood.

The major challenge to halting deforestation is reducing over-dependency on wood
energy and dependence on wood selling to generate income. 

The next UDF government will: 
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- enhance stricter enforcement of estate conventions and afforestation measures.

- provide an enabling framework for communities and the private sector to 
participate in forestry management and conservation. 

- establish more village natural resources management communities and train them
in forest management.

- provide appropriate incentives for the identification, protection and 
management of key sites of unique biodiversity of water catchments. 

- provide an enabling framework for access to all government controlled 
plantation resources by small and large scale enterprises. 

- develop a general concessional framework for involving the private sector in 
the exploitation of timber and plantations.

A minimum of 50,000 hectares of government owned plantations will have been 
concessioned out to the private forest industry.
 
- develop and disseminate technology packages to target groups for the 
management of trees and forests. 

- implement measures and actions whereby local communities will share revenue 
from the core management of natural resources and at the same time promote their
full participation in decision making process related to natural resources use 
and management.

- collate management information systems of indigenous forest resources. 
Harvesting and marketing procedures of non-timber forest products (fruits, 
mushrooms, rope fibres, honey, caterpillars, folder gums and resins, vegetables,
medicine and thatch) developed to contribute to rural people's livelihood.

- undertake domestication of indigenous hit trees for on farm establishment.

- ensure availability of high quality germ-plasm for social forestry and fine 
hardwood timber species, including information on site requirement propagation 
and establishment procedures. 

- develop and refine the existing biological, chemical and cultural methods for 
major tree pests and diseases. 

- replace the current silviculture guide book by incorporating indigenous 
woodland management and social community forest aspects. 

- enhance tree planting activities to ensure self sufficiency in fuel wood and 
other wood requirements and allowing for regeneration.
 
In Fisheries 

The fishing sector faces continuous challenge as a result of environmental 
degradation and rapid human population growth consequently improving stability 
of annual fish stocks will remain an ongoing priority.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- introduce and spread Beach Village Committees to all 6 districts bordering the
Lake Malawi through the NARMMAP, GTZ project.
 
- assist fishing communities through the provision of social amenities and 
income generating activities to alleviate their poverty through the provision of
beach landing facilities, jetties, ice-plants, fishing boats, boatyards and 
mechanical workshops.
 
- introduce new fishing companies in the central and northern parts of the lake 
where there is abundance of fish biomass in deep waters.
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- support fisheries research, extension and training activities by 
operationalising the Fisheries Management Fund.
 
- expand fish production base through development of large scale commercial fish
farming. 

- regulate harvesting by the introduction of quotas.
 
- continue the fight against water hyacinth and bilhania infestation. 

- created a Rationalisation Unit to facilitate better staff re-deployment as 
part of the Civil Service Reform process.

Appropriate safety nets were introduced for staff who may be deemed to be in 
-excess of the requirement.

- commenced a job evaluation programme aimed at removing existing sanity and 
grading anomalies in the Civil Service which have accounted for low motivation 
and poor retention of staff.

- set in place a Civil Service structure that make better allocation and 
utilisation of resources and systems of accountability. 

- created an independent Privatisation Commission to handle the privatisation 
divestiture programme in a systematic and transparent manner.
 
Our future pledges: 

The attainment of the objectives of effective public sector reform are 
challenging.

It requires enormous effort and planning and thus time-consuming.

We intend to build on our success and continue the whole-sale reform process of 
our public sector.

The future pledges on local government, judiciary and the wince have been dealt 
in other relevant sections so will not be repeated here.
 
The next UDF government will:
 
- introduce a special Ministerial post within the Office of the President with 
sole responsibility for Poverty Eradication.
 
- strengthen the office of the Secretary to the President and Cabinet to achieve
effective consultation on policy development between ministries and monitor the 
implementation of Cabinet decisions and evaluating their impact. 

- continue to implement a programme of Public Service Reform with a view to 
making the service more aligned to UDF government's central goal of eradicating 
poverty.

The government will also continue to promote professionalism and ethical 
standards in the service.
 
- institute a special Negotiating Skills Training Programme for civil servants 
and Ministers to ensure that Malawi gets the best deal from the private sector, 
foreign investments and agreements.
 
- embark on the reform of the Parastatal Sector to clarify roles and functions 
of individual parastatals and parent ministries.

The UDF government will commission functional reviews of the parastatals to 
assist in making decisions whether to mainstream some of them into the civil 
service privatise or abolish them.
 
"Which party will consolidate our freedom and democracy."
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CONSOLIDATING OUR FREEDOM AND DEMOCRACY 

Our aim: 

To make Malawi a nation of genuine democracy, a country where citizens enjoy 
individual rights and freedoms.

The extension of civil society and strengthening of civic institutions will 
remain a priority to ensure that despotic rule never ever returns to Malawi.
 
The problem: 

MCP's despotic rule was characterised by gross infringements of human rights and
freedoms with a strong centralised power structure.

Popular participation in policy-making and other political activities was 
non-existent.

The feelings of fear and coercion dominated the society thus depriving a 
generation of Malawians the fruits of newly earned freedom from colonial power 
in 1963 to the day UDF came into power in May 1994.
 
Our commitment: 

We will continue to consolidate the process of democracy to build an open 
society, governed by democratic rules and institutions, which encourages 
effective participation of individuals and the society in the political, 
economic, cultural, and social development of Malawi, 

Our inheritance: 

Under MCP's one party dictatorial regime there was no transparency and 
accountability of government.

Popular participation was severely limited and parliament and judiciary were 
controlled by the MCP and its top leadership.

Other political parties were legally banned and the regime was notorious for its
gross violations of human rights and denial of press freedom.

Our achievements: 

Under UDF's first government the civil society was invigorated by new found 
freedoms of expression and participation of Malawians.

A number of political parties were formed.

Many independent newspapers were launched.

New non-governmental organisations in the field of human rights and good 
governance were also established.
 
On a personal note, the UDF were at the forefront in challenging MCP's 
dictatorial rule prior to the referendum in 1993.

We transformed ourselves from an underground political pressure group to a 
modern political party with strong liberal democratic credentials and 
international recognition.

The first UDF government: 

- continued to build capacity for m empowering process in which government, 
parliament, the judiciary and the civil society effectively participated whereby
consolidating democracy.
 
- strengthened institutions that deal with law and human rights by the 
introduction of a Human Rights Commission and The Inter-Ministerial Committee on
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Human Rights and Democracy.
 
- improved parliamentary democracy by creating all-party parliamentary 
committees, for example, the Public Accounts Committee. 

- reviewed and strengthened laws and institutions which promote and protect 
democracy.

- closed all political detentions centres on the day of coming into office.

There will never be a place for such institutions in Malawi under the UDF.

Mikuyu prison has been converted to a permanent museum to remind Malawians of 
their past sad history under the MCP, lest they forget those who suffered and 
perished for the freedoms the Malawians now enjoy under the UDF.
 
- upheld the independence of the judiciary and accepted judgements which at 
times were contrary to government's claims.
 
- strengthened the office of the Auditor General to enhance public finance 
accountability.
 
- established the Anti-Corruption Bureau whose investigations have already 
proved its independence and it acts an effective deterrent for those who lack 
financial probity in public office.

- established the office of the Ombudsman so it can oversee all the monitoring 
bodies such as the Auditor General, the Anti-Corruption Bureau, etc.

- enhanced national capacity in planning and conducting free and fair elections 
by appointing an independent Electoral Commission;

- encouraging and supporting civic society's participation (and monitoring) in 
elections at national and local levels.
 
Our pledges: 

Respect for human and minority rights, promotion of the rule of law and good 
governance criteria have been fully established within the first term of the UDF
government.

However, as a party we will never be complacent about what we fought so hard for
and believe in so fervently.

The next UDF government will:
 
- consolidate gains made in the field of parliamentary democracy. 

- remain vigilant in enhancing transparency and accountability in government. 

- sustain and enhance the separation of powers, checks and balances within the 
three branch8s of government, namely, the Executive, the Legislature, and the 
Judiciary. 

- uphold the Constitution of Malawi on behalf of all Malawians. 

"Which party will respect diversity and culture?" 

PROMOTING CULTURAL DIVERSITY 

Our aim: 

To strengthen unity while maintaining the nation's cultural, ethnic and 
linguistic diversity.

UDF believes that encouraging cultural diversity is more in keeping with 
democracy than forced uniformity.
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The problem: 

The cultural and linguistic hegemony promoted by the past regime eroded the 
self-confidence of minority groups and inhibited cultural pride and creativity.
 
Our commitment:

UDF will continue to strengthen national unity by pursuing policies that instil 
a greater sense of nationhood, while at the same time promoting greater 
awareness of cultural and linguistic diversity through relevant programming on 
radio, TV and print media.

Participation in sports also play a critical role in political and social 
integration as different ethnic groups come together in various sports.

Our inheritance:

The MCP sowed resentment by forcibly promoting the hegemony of one language 
group.

Some communities were even ashamed of speaking their own languages in public.

There was mutual suspicion between communities, especially as political 
and other appointments and the allocation of development projects were made on 
tribal or regional lines.

Cultural values were weakened when political leaders were given more powers than
traditional leaders.

There was little freedom of worship, with some religious communities such as the
Jehovah's Witnesses, persecuted, detained and forced into exile. 

Our achievements: 

We made an impressive start in managing change from a one patty state to a 
thriving multi-party politics where tolerance and acceptance of diversity have 
been embedded in Malawi's vibrant culture.

The first UDF government: 

- promoted cultural diversity by such initiatives as the introduction of several
languages on MBC, and the use of local languages in infant classes. 

- addressed public meetings by the State President in vernacular rather than in 
English, thus instilling national self-confidence in our cultural and linguistic
diversity.

- extended payment of salaries to village headmen. 

- recognised the role of traditional leaders by the introduction of a promotion 
system for chiefs and group village headmen.
 
- removed regional and tribal bias in political appointments and allocation of 
development projects, In the past five years top cabinet, Army, Police or any 
other positions have been held by individuals from the North, who were 
discriminated by the MCP regime.
 
"Which party will fight crime?"

FIGHTING CRIME 

Our aim: 

To maintain law and order, be tough on crime by apprehending, trying, and 
sentencing offenders expeditiously and tackle the causes of crime.
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The problem: 

Crime and insecurity resulting from unlawful possession of firearms, 
misunderstanding the concept of democracy, failure to gather evidence, failure 
to prosecute, and poverty now threaten the very fabric of our society and puts 
into jeopardy our new found freedoms and fledgling democracy.

The criminal justice system exacerbates the problem through easy bails, too 
lenient sentences and delays in judgement.
 
Our commitment: 

UDF will strengthen and equip the Police Service for total victory against 
crime, and ensure that people are safe in their homes and on the streets.

We will review laws relating to bail and sentencing of armed robbery, illegal 
possession of firearms, motor vehicle theft, violent crimes, rape and other 
serious crimes.
 
Our inheritance:

The Malawi Police was a "force" without the means to reduce crime which was 
increasing at an alarming rate.

The Malawi Police under MCP was equipped only as a tool for political masters as
exemplified by the Mwanza murders of 1983.

Under MCP more resources were allocated to the notorious Malawi Young Pioneers 
than to the Police.

The proliferation of illegal arms in our society are directly owed to MCP.

Consequently, UDF's crime prevention approach has to be judged against the 
background of lack of resources, illegal arms trade and poor morale in the 
service.

Our achievements: 

We had to face the challenges of policing a dynamic and democratic environment 
with few resources.

The UDF government had to implement reforms in the police sector to transform it
from an oppressive "force" to a "service" that would strengthen community 
involvement in crime prevention and make them responsive to the needs of the 
community it serves.

The process has been slow but we made a promising start. 

The first UDF government: 

- set up a Presidential Working Group on Police Reform whose task was to produce
a comprehensive Five Year Development Plan that was realistic and achievable.

The consultation process identified major shortfalls in terms of resources 
necessary to build an effective community policing service.

- developed a Mission Statement commonly called the "Statement of Common Purpose
and Values".

It stresses a set of values that tackle issues of impartiality, the right of use
force, confidentiality and corruption thus embracing the philosophy of modem 
ethical policing.

The Statement commits Police to incorporate these values in their daily 
discharge of duty and is the main instrument of attitudinal change process.
 
- recruited and trained more policemen and women. 
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- provided more vehicles to the Police.
 
- embarked on modem Police Training with the assistance from the British 
government.

- increased new squads such as the Flying Squad, Rapid Response Systems, and 
those specialising in motor vehicle theft, drugs, and armed robbery.
 
- increased Police visibility in Blantyre and Lilongwe.

These efforts have paid dividends in enhancing public reassurance and the west 
of some criminals.
 
- increased spending on Police but recognised that their need was much greater 
than what can be afforded.

- merged Traditional Courts with Magistrate Courts to restore the good image of 
the judiciary system.

The traditional courts were severely criticised by international human rights 
organisations and Malawians for acting as "kangaroo courts" to victimise and 
silence political opponents.
 
Our pledges: 

Rising crime is a universal problem and prevalent in highly developed societies.

The UDF strongly believes that it is the fundamental duty of government to 
maintain the security of its citizens at all times.

We will learn lessons from elsewhere and put in place an effective Police 
Service and Crime Prevention Strategy to work in tandem with our approach to 
eradicating poverty thus combating one of the root causes of crime.

The next UDF government will:
 
- initiate and develop National Crime Prevention Strategy that involves all 
sectors of the Malawian society within the context of the overall strategy of 
poverty eradication, economic, social and technological development of the 
country.
 
- make Police more accessible and visible by constructing Police Units in rural 
areas, increased number of uniformed presence of officers on patrol, improved 
telephone access and radio equipment.

For example, less than 2% of vehicles have radios and over 95% of Officers 
deployed on patrols do not have any means of communication to the Station.

We will ensure adequate resources to address such a vital anomaly. 

- continue to stress that the Police are there to help and can be trusted thus 
changing negative public perception.
 
- revise the Police Act and Force Standing Orders to align them with the spirit 
of the new democratic dispensation and the new Constitution.

- improve police investigation processes and the collection and preservation of 
evidence.
 
- develop a criminal intelligence gathering and storage capacity.

- develop Police records systems to collect, store, retrieve, monitor and 
evaluate data for management decisions.

Information collection would form a link between police operational activities 
and policy formulation.

We appreciate that modem policing is about effective management of information. 
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- set up an Independent Police Complaints Authority so victims can seek redress.
 
- consolidate the attitudinal change process begun by the introduction of the 
Mission Statement of Common Purposes and Values as members of the public still 
complain about the rudeness of the police, etc.
 
- enhance the Police's capacity to analyse crime data.

The Police have been dependent on the use of computers at the Data Processing 
centre in Blantyre, an unsuitable arrangement with many problems.

The available crime figures are therefore seven years behind.
 
- enforce the strictest firearm laws because it provides maximum safety.

The circulation of illegal firearms in Malawi is a legacy of military conflicts 
in the Region.

The increasing cases of armed robberies necessary test tackling the issue of 
access to firearms. 

- recruit more police.

Currently the ratio is 1:2000 per head of population.

We aim to bring down the ratio to 1:500 which is the regional norm, a reduce the
rank structure from the current 16 to 10 in accordance with international 
standards.

- rationalise the managerial capacity through effective selection procedures.
 
- improve transportation needs of the Police Service.

We recognise that they need more bicycles, motor cycles, motor vehicles that can
be used for patrols.
 
- purchase more modem communications equipment.

- review the current poor remuneration package, inadequate housing and office 
facilities, poor advancement prospects and lack of skills training.

- civilianise support posts that do not require Police Officers thus releasing 
them to front-line duties.
 
- emphasise special training for detectives.
  
- develop a forensic science capacity to cope with the investigation of modem 
crime and meet the standards of evidence required in courts of law.

For example, Malawi Police do not have any ballistics expertise.
  
- increase the operational budget of the Police and ensure that the resources 
are devolved to local Police Stations and attempt to reduce allocation of 
resources to Headquarters.

- increase overall spending on Police Service by manpower, training and 
strengthening of the Police Prosecution Department.

- seek a reduction of crime through partnership with the communities by 
enhancing voluntary programmes such as Neighbourhood Watch schemes.
 - expand the current community policing sites from 16 pilot sites after 
re-appraising the concept and seeking further improvements.

- ensure Police Service play an active role in local government decision-making 
within the community.  

- recognise that private security firms can provide a complementary security 
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service to me police.

We will seek to regulate and professionalize private security industry and 
functionally change it so that it works in partnership with the Police in the 
fight against crime.

- tackle youth crime.

We will introduce schemes that require offenders to repay their debt to society 
and to confront the consequences of their actions.

- strengthen criminal justice system that works more quickly and effectively and
review the entire sentencing policy.

We will encourage the use of community sentences, as an alternative to prison, 
and use prison sentences where they are essential to public protection or to 
make punishment effective.

- wage a war on drug abusers and drug pushers.

Drugs are root cause of crime especially in urban areas.

"Which party will provide public service?"
 
PROVIDING EFFICIENT PUBLIC SERVICE 

Our aim: 

To develop an efficient, effective decentralised public sector which is able to 
deliver high quality services.

The problem: 

The public service under MCP had been highly politicised, centralised and 
unresponsive to the needs of the citizens.

It operated under severe budgetary constraints, over-manned and unprepared to 
promote the growth of the private sector.
 
Our commitment: 

UDF will strengthen Malawi's capacity to initiate and manage development while 
streamlining and enhancing the governance system. It intends to establish an 
accountable public sector system that serves the citizens and ensure delivery of
economic and social development ultimately eradicating poverty, gender, social 
and cultural discrimination and personal and group insecurity.
 
Our inheritance: 

MCP's 31 years of autocratic rule eroded an emerging professional public 
service.

The one party system weakened participatory process necessary for good 
governance at all levels of government and civil society.

Reward system and promotions were based on non-merit factors such regionalism, 
seniority, sycophancy, and political connections rather than performance.

The public service was over-bearing and over-manned in contrast to the private 
sector which was marginalised and weak.

Our achievements: 

UDF recognised that to carry out the government's fundamental macro-economic and
sectoral agenda it required a de-politicised, highly efficient and 
well-motivated civil service to implement its ambitious agenda for the first 
term.
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Owing to resource constraints and tight expenditure ceilings the government 
embarked on a programme to reform the public service.

The reform programme affected the civil service, local government, judiciary, 
police and the parastatals.

The first UDF government:
 
- carried out a strategic functional review of all government ministries and 
departments with a view to intensifying and eliminating areas of overlap and 
duplication of responsibilities between and among ministries.
 
- identified some government functions which would be performed by private 
sector on contractual basis with the government.

In order to ensure that contracts are awarded in a transparent manner, 
government created a Contracting Out Unit in the Office of the President and 
Cabinet to take charge of the process.

- carried out a detailed functional reviews of 9 of the 19 existing ministries.
 These reviews were aimed at improving organisational, staffing arrangements, 
and streamlining work systems and methods to improve service delivery. 

- rescinded MCP's ban on the Jehoyah's Witnesses sect, thus enabling them to 
return from forced exile.

Our pledges: 

UDF believes in a common language for Malawi's National Malawi centring around 
Chewa / Nyanja.

However, it recognises the fact that there are several other languages / 
dialects with corresponding merits.

To deny these is to deprive some Malawians their natural rights and heritage.

UDF government will continue to encourage mutual tolerance, freedom of worship, 
cultural pluralism and promote better sporting facilities.
 
The next UDF government will:

- develop and reinforce the national ethos of honesty, hard work, self-reliance,
integrity, discipline and patriotism.

- design educational programmes for the teaching of drama, music arts, and 
crafts.

- promote cultural festivals.

- promote annual drama and music awards ceremonies with private sector 
sponsorship.
 
- continue financial support of our National monuments, museums and other 
cultural institutions.

- encourage greater involvement of traditional leaders in planning, 
implementation, and evaluation of development programmes.

- encourage pride in Malawi's National identity, confidence in locally 
manufactured products and wearing of traditional dress.

- promote and reward exemplary behaviour and achievement among Malawians by 
introducing a system of Honours to be announced by the President on a National 
Day.

- promote moral and religious education in all government and private 
educational institutions.

Seite 50



UDF 1999
- build in partnership with private sector and international organisations a 
National Sports Academy.

- continue remuneration for chiefs.

- continue building houses for traditional authorities.

"Which party will establish a secure Malawi in the world?"
 
ESTABLISHING A SECURE MALAWI IN THE WORLD 

Our aim: 

To ensure that Malawi plays a full and active part in international affairs in 
promotion of her social, political and economic interests and contribute to the 
maintenance of peace in the region, on the continent and in the world.

To uphold and defend the sovereignty, territorial integrity and the 
constitutional order of the Republic of Malawi.

The problem: 

Malawi was marginalised and little known, owing to self-isolation and unpopular 
domestic and foreign policies of the MCP regime.

Our commitment: 

UDF will vigorously continue its policies of re-establishing Malawi in the world
family of nations and remain a shining beacon of democracy.

We will champion the rights of the poor nations and ensure peace, stability and 
security in the country thus providing a conducive environment for social, 
economic and political development.

We will maintain a well disciplined, trained, equipped and gender-sensitive Army
that will promote global peace and stability by way of international 
peace-keeping operations.

Our inheritance: 

The previous regime notoriously made Malawi a pariah state in Africa by 
supporting apartheid South Africa, colonial Portuguese East Africa, and Ian 
Smith's minority illegal rule in Rhodesia. 

It aggravated the civil war in Mozambique by supporting RENAMO, a policy which, 
as well as shouldering this country with up to a million refugees, also resulted
in the toss of Malawian lives.

MCP's poor human rights record further tarnished Malawi's reputation in the 
world, leading ultimately to loss of opportunity and the curtailment of foreign 
development aid.

The MCP's isolationist policies also affected the Army, which was out of touch 
with other armies in the SAOC region and the rest of the world.

This had negative influence in the general professional development of the 
Malawi Army.
 
Our achievements: 

UDF has recast Malawi's foreign policy and enabled this country to play a full 
role in shaping and strengthening our regional and international institutions.

Our consolidation of democracy, respect for human rights and in good governance 
has brought in new donors and returned some who had abandoned us owing to MCPs 
misrule.

The first UDF government: 
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- promoted peace at home and good neighbourliness in the region.

- conducted a policy of non-interference in the internal affairs of other 
countries.

- actively supported all international organisations of which Malawi is a 
member.

- advocated the ideals of economic co-operation and integration in SADC and 
COMESA and served as Chairman of the latter organisation. 

- committed Malawi Army to play a key role in various peace-keeping forces in 
the world, for example, in Rwanda, thus increasing their confidence and 
professionalism.
 
- negotiated and argued for peace and reconciliation within SADC, COMESA and OAU
member states, for example, by bringing the leaders of Uganda and Sudan to the 
negotiating table.
 
- championed the causes of the poor in international meetings.

- successfully hosted COMESA and SADC Summits, attracting the largest number of 
Heads of State and Government in the history of Malawi.

Our pledges: 

The end of the Cold War between the superpowers and the end of Apartheid in 
South Africa has witnessed the emergence of regional economic and trading blocs 
thus economic and trade factors increasingly dominate international relations.

The UDF government will build on all the existing good relationships it has 
fostered with the family of nations.
 
The next UDF government will: 

- reaffirm commitment to remain an active member of the world community for the 
good of Malawi.

- pursue greater integration within SADC but always ensure that any economic 
moves are to the best advantage for Malawi. 

- encourage the spread of democracy in Africa as set out in the Commonwealth 
Harare Declaration.

- champion the position of the poorest nations during international 
renegotiations of the Lomé Convention and ensure that Malawi is given a fair 
deal in international trade.

- advocate for reduction of the debt burden borne by the world's poorest 
countries with the international financial institutions such as the World Bank 
and the International Monetary Fund and the G7 group of nations.

- play an active role in international environmental negotiations because 
pollution and environmental degradation do not respect national boundaries 
therefore all countries must work together if the world's environment is to be 
protected. 

- lobby to control international arms trade as it fuels conflicts, hinders 
prosperity and rob the poor of the Region of its vital resources.

- ensure that the Army continue to assist civilian authorities in the provision 
of essential services in time of emergencies.
 
- continue to support the Army in their effort to assist the Police in 
maintaining law and order in the country as a way of securing lives and property
of the citizens.
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- continue to improve the welfare of the Army.

For example, we will introduce a house-ownership scheme for Army personnel. 

"One party alone the United Democratic Front can fulfil these pledges."

why vote UDF?
 
Five short years ago UDF won the first multi-party elections.
 
For 31 years hunger and fear stalked the streets, disease like a gentle breeze 
swept through our country unhindered, too many of our children were unfed and 
uneducated, some of our best minds had fled or been imprisoned, what had been a 
dream had again delude the majority of Malawians.

A nation downtrodden.

The MCP are unfit to govern.

The return of the MCP would be a disaster for our country.

We have come a very long way.

We must not throw away our gain.

The MCP can try to run from their past but they cannot hide it.

We must learn from our history.

The MCP are unfit to govern. 

How can one trust a party that offers "21st century grand vision of 
reconciliation, reconstruction and development" when it has failed a generation 
of Malawians and for 31 years relegated then to a life of poverty in body, mind 
and spirit.

They will never again delude the majority of Malawians.

The MCP are unfit to govern.

UDF was born our of shackles and legions.

We set out to protect and strengthen liberty, to redress the balance between the
powerful and weak, between rich and poor, satisfied and hungry.

In our first manifesto "Towards a better Malawi" we stated our ambition for the 
country.

In this manifesto we describe our achievements.

While we have not accomplished everything we or you might have wanted, we have 
exceeded our goals welfare, safeguards their freedom and in many areas.

We are proud of our record.

We did not betray the trust you placed in us actions in 1994.
 
The UDF have created a better Malawi.

We now present you with a practical, forward-looking programme.

Last time around we made provision of free primary school education our top 
priority.

We achieved it.

It saddens us that so many of our children never enter primary school.
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Hunger and disease take their toll.

So many die before the age of 5.

This explains why in UDF's second term we guarantee food security and universal 
health care.

These are our top priorities now.

We will build on our success.

The UDF are responsive to people's basic needs.

We are a party which invests in people, promotes their long term prosperity and 
welfare, safeguards their freedoms and security, and is answerable to them for 
its actions.

A nation uplifted.

The UDF's pledges are our covenant with the people of Malawi.

Place your trust in the UDF as your Government.

Place your trust in Dr Bakili Muluzi as your President.
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